

# The Pig as an Animal Model for Kidney Transplantation

Martina Zakariasson

Uppsala 2016

Degree Project 30 credits within the Veterinary Medicine Programme

ISSN 1652-8697 Examensarbete 2016:27

# The Pig as an Animal Model for Kidney Transplantation

# Grisen som modelldjur för njurtransplantation

Martina Zakariasson

Supervisor: Professor Marianne Jensen Waern, Department of Clinical Sciences Assistant Supervisor: Elin Manell, Department of Clinical Sciences Examiner: Annette Backhans, Department of Clinical Sciences

Degree Project in Veterinary Medicine

Credits: 30 hec Level: Second cycle, A2E Course code: EX0736

Place of publication: Uppsala Year of publication: 2016 Number of part of series: Examensarbete 2016:27 ISSN: 1652-8697 Online publication: <u>http://stud.epsilon.slu.se</u>

Key words: Pig, Kidney, Transplantation, Rejection, Ischemia/reperfusion Nyckelord: Gris, Njure, Transplanation, Avstötning, Ischemi/reperfusion

Sveriges lantbruksuniversitet Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science Department of Clinical Sciences

#### SUMMARY

A significant amount of the world's population suffers from chronic kidney disease. Renal failure arises when less than 25 % of the kidneys function properly. The treatments available for humans that suffer from renal failure are dialysis or renal transplantation, of which transplantation is considered to be the treatment of choice. Transplantations increase quality of life, lengthen the patients' lifespans and are cost effective. However, many transplanted kidneys are subjected to substantial ischemia/reperfusion damage, which could lead to graft loss.

Animal models for kidney transplantation are crucial to gain more information about ischemia/reperfusion injury (IRI) and rejection mechanisms. The pig provides a good animal model for kidney transplantation studies. The porcine urological system is very similar to that of humans, both in aspects of physiology and anatomy. Moreover, pigs are relatively cheap, easy to breed and raise less ethical concerns than non-human primates.

This master degree project includes a literature review and summary of a renal transplantation study, which is a collaboration between Uppsala University and the Department of Clinical Sciences, SLU, Uppsala. The study is included in the DIREKT program financed by EU-FP7. The aim of the renal transplantation study was to investigate whether polyethylene glycol conjugated phospholipid (PEG-lipid) could reduce IRI and thus help to prevent rejection of a transplanted kidney. The pigs were given a two-week acclimatization period during which they received social training for 15 minutes per pig and day. Thereafter, they were easy to handle under stress-free conditions. Kidneys were successfully transplanted under general anesthesia and the pigs recovered well after surgery. All pigs started to produce urine intraoperatively, and urine was found in the bladder of all pigs within three days after surgery by ultrasound examination. The pigs were euthanized on day 4 and 5 post surgery. Thus, the pigs lived long enough to collect relevant data regarding thromboinflammation. The present study confirmed that the pig constitutes an excellent animal model for kidney transplantation studies.

#### SAMMANFATTNING

Kronisk njursjukdom drabbar många människor världen över. Njursvikt uppkommer då njurens funktion understiger 25%. Behandlingsalternativen som erbjuds människor med njursvikt är dialys eller njurtransplantation där den senare är det bästa alternativet. Transplantation ökar livskvalitet, förlänger patientens livslängd och är kostnadseffektiv. Dock utsätts många transplanterade njurar för betydande ischemi/reperfusionsskador som kan leda till avstötning av organet.

Djurmodeller för njurtransplantation är viktiga för att öka förståelsen om ischemi/reperfusionsskador och avstötningsmekanismer. Grisen är en utmärkt djurmodell för njurtransplantationsstudier. Grisens urologiska system är mycket likt människans, både vad gäller fysiologi och anatomi. Dessutom är grisar relativt billiga och enkla att föda upp.

Denna masteruppsats innehåller en litteraturstudie samt en sammanfattning av en njurtransplantationsstudie som är ett sammarbete mellan Uppsala Universitet och Kliniska Vetenskaper, SLU, Uppsala. Studien är inkluderad i DIREKT-programmet och är finansierat av EU-FP7. Målet med denna transplantationsstudie var att undersöka om polyetylenglykol konjugerad fosfolipid (PEG-lipid) kan minska ischemi/reperfusionsskador och därmed hindra avstötning av en transplanterad njure. Grisarna i denna studie gavs två veckors acklimatiseringsperiod, då de blev socialt tränade i 15 minuter per gris per dag. Efter detta var samtliga grisar enkla att hantera. Njurar var framgångsrikt transplanterade under allmän narkos och mottagargrisarna återhämtade sig bra efter operationen. Alla transplanterade njurar producerade urin intraoperativt och vid ultraljudsundersökning av urinblåsan efter operation hittades urin i samtliga blåsor inom tre dagar. Mottagarna avlivades dag 4 och 5 efter operation. Därmed levde de tillräckligt länge för att relevanta data gällande tromboinflammation kunde insamlas. Denna studie bekräftar att grisen är en utmärkt djurmodell för njurtransplantationsstudier.

# CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	1
LITERATURE REVIEW	1
Anatomy and physiology of the human kidneys	1
Renal failure	2
Cats, dogs and pigs	3
Transplantation	3
Animal models for kidney transplantation	8
TRANSPLANTATION STUDY WITH PIGS, SLU 201512	2
MATERIAL AND METHODS	2
Animals and Housing12	2
Acclimatization and social training1	3
Experimental design	3
Surgery and Anesthesia	4
Postoperative care1'	7
Blood analyses	8
Urine sampling	8
Ultrasound	8
Euthanasia and Necropsy	9
Statistical analyses	9
RESULTS	0
Acclimatization and social training	0
General appearance after surgery	0
Blood analyses	1
Urine analyses	1
Ultrasound evaluation	2
Post mortem examination	4
DISCUSSION	5
CONCLUSIONS	7
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	8

# INTRODUCTION

Kidney transplantation is the treatment of choice among human patients with end-stage renal disease. However, the waiting time to receive an organ is long and the risk of graft failure within the first year among kidneys from diseased donors is as high as 4.7 % (USRDS Annual Data Report 2014). Five year graft survival has been reported to be 78-87 % (Montalti et al. 2005, Soler et al. 2005, Karatzas et al. 2011). Graft survival needs to be improved and for this animal models are crucial. The pig's urological system is very similar to that of humans and has been well studied (Sampaio et al. 1998, Grosse Siestrup et al. 2002, Nath et al. 2014), suggesting it provides a suitable animal model for renal research and procedures.

This master degree essay is part of a larger study, which aims to investigate whether polyethylene glycol conjugated phospholipid (PEG-lipid) could reduce damage in renal transplants associated with ischemia/reperfusion injury (IRI). This essay will focus on the usefulness of the pig as an animal model in kidney transplantation studies.

# LITERATURE REVIEW

## Anatomy and physiology of the human kidneys

The human kidneys are a paired organ localized behind the peritoneum on each side of the vertebral column. They stretch from the 12<sup>th</sup> thoracic vertebra to the third lumbar vertebra. Although the two kidneys together weigh less than 0.5 % of the total body weight of a human, the kidneys receive around 20 % of the cardiac output. This allows a high blood pressure in the glomerular capillary network leading to an ultrafiltration of plasma. Each human kidney is made up of 800 000 to 1 200 000 nephrons, which in turn are composed of a glomerulus and a tubule. The glomerulus is situated in the outer part of the kidney, the cortex, whilst the tubule stretches from the cortex to the inner part of the kidney, the medulla (as reviewed by Giebisch and Windhager 2012).

The kidneys have many vital functions. One is their ability to excrete waste products, such as metabolites and toxins, through the urine. Another is their regulation of electrolyte, fluid and acid-base balance. Also, the kidneys produce hormones that are essential in the erythropoiesis, the calcium metabolism and the regulation of blood pressure (as reviewed by Giebisch and Windhager 2012).



Figure 1. Anatomy of the porcine kidney. (1) cortex; (2) medulla; (3) papilla; (4) pelvis.

# Renal failure

The kidneys can be damaged in many ways, for example by toxins, drugs, infections, ischemia or diseases, such as diabetes mellitus. The damage can be reversible or permanent. Severe renal disease emerges when 66-75 % of the nephrons are no longer working, leading to the kidneys not being able to concentrate urine which in turn results in polyuria and polydipsia. Renal failure arises when more than 75 % of the nephrons in both kidneys are non-functional. Renal failure means that excretory function is impaired and substances such as urea and creatinine begin to accumulate in the blood. This accumulation is termed azotemia. When azotemia becomes severe, clinical symptoms such as anorexia, vomiting, diarrhea, anemia, gastric ulceration, lethargy and depression arise. This state is called uremia (as reviewed by Squires 2006).

Renal failure can be acute or chronic. Acute renal failure (ARF) develops rapidly while chronic renal failure (CRF) typically takes several months, or even years, to develop. ARF is often reversible if correct treatment is applied, whereas CRF usually is permanent (as reviewed by Squires 2006).

To help the diagnosis of renal disease and renal failure, measurements of plasma or serum creatinine and urea are very useful. Urea is synthesized in the liver from carbon dioxide and ammonia and is almost exclusively excreted in the urine. Urea is a small molecule of 60 daltons that is freely filtered through the glomerular basement membrane. Creatinine is mainly produced in the skeletal muscles through breakdown of creatine, thus the muscle mass of a person or an animal will affect the level of blood creatinine. Like urea, creatinine is a small molecule (113 daltons) that is freely filtered in the glomerulus (as reviewed by Squires 2006).

According to the USRDS Annual Data Report (2014) around 14 % of the American population have chronic kidney disease (CKD). CKD is divided into five stages based on estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) and urine albumin/creatinine ratio (ACR). eGFR decreases and albuminuria increases as kidney function declines. People with eGFR less than 60 mL/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup> or ACR above 30 mg/g are considered to have reduced kidney function. Renal failure is classified as having eGFR below 15 mL/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup> (USRDS Annual Data Report, 2014).

#### Risk factors

Several factors have been associated with a higher risk for CKD and renal failure, of which diabetes mellitus (DM) is the leading one. Around 40 % of all patients with DM also have CKD. Furthermore, older age, hypertension, cardiovascular disease and obesity all increase the risk of CKD and renal failure (USRDS Annual Data Report 2014).

#### Cats, dogs and pigs

Kidney disease is a common cause of death in older cats and around 16 % of all cats above the age of 15 are estimated to have chronic kidney disease (as review by Kit Sturgess 2013). In a study by Pelander et al. (2015) 1.6 % of insured dogs in Sweden were diagnosed with kidney disease. However, it is likely that the true prevalence of dogs with kidney disease are underestimated, partly due to the fact that dogs (and cats) are not routinely screened for renal disease.

Moreover, juvenile nephropaties, such as polycystic kidney disease, have been recognized in cats, dogs and pigs. Polycystic kidney disease is characterized by multiple cysts of various sizes in both kidneys. They form early in life and increase in size and numbers as the animal ages, leading to chronic kidney disease and eventually renal failure. The disease is hereditary in Persian cats, of which approximately 38 % are affected (Lees 2007).

## Transplantation

When CKD stage five, i.e. renal failure, is reached, there are three treatment choices; hemodialysis, peritoneal dialysis and transplantation. Hemodialysis means that the patient's blood is filtered through a dialysis machine with a special filter, which mimics the normal work of the kidneys. This usually needs to be performed three times per week for four hours each time. In peritoneal dialysis a catheter is placed within the patient's abdomen and the peritoneum functions as a filter for waste products. Hemodialysis is by far the most common dialysis technique (National Kidney Foundation, 2015).

Kidney transplantation is the best choice for patients with end-stage renal disease as it increases quality of life (Shrestha et al. 2010, de Mendonça et al. 2014), reduces the intensity of chronic pain (Nourbala et al. 2007), is cost effective (OPTN 2012) and lengthens the lifespan of the patient (Wolfe et al. 1999).

Kidneys are donated from either living donors or deceased donors. The risk of graft failure is substantially lower among living donor transplant recipients, with a probability of graft failure within the first year of 1.8 % versus 4.7 % among grafts donated from deceased donors (USRDS Annual Data Report 2014). Deceased donors are divided into standard criteria donors (SCD) and extended criteria donors (ECD). ECD are defined by having an increased risk of graft failure compared to SCD. Included in ECD are donors above the age of 60 years or between 50-59 years with two of the following criteria: cerebrovascular accident as the cause of death, hypertension or serum creatinine greater than 0.015 g/L at the time of death (UNOS Policy 3.5, 2002). However, although ECD kidneys by definition have a higher risk of graft failure, Zádori et al. (2015) found that graft survival was comparable between SCD and ECD. Moreover, in a study by Lionaki et al. (2014) graft survival of ECD kidneys were found to be highly satisfactory, suggesting that ECD grafts can be transplanted safely.

Shortness of organs and an increased demand of donated kidneys are large problems in the treatment of CKD. In 1998, the median waiting time to receive a renal transplant in the USA was 2.7 years. This was increased to 4.2 years in 2008 (OPTN 2012).

#### A brief history of transplantation

The first successful human kidney transplantation was performed in 1947 at the Peter Bent Brigham Hospital in Boston. The kidney, which was derived from a newly deceased donor, was connected to the big artery and vein in the patient's elbow. It was functional until the patient's own kidneys had regained their function. When an organ is transplanted between two individuals of the same species it is called allotransplantation. Autotransplantation is when an organ is transplanted from one place to another on the same body. Several attempts to transplant kidneys were made over the following years, but most patients seemed to be more susceptible to infections and soon died in renal failure. In 1954, there was a breakthrough in transplantation history when a kidney was transplanted between two identical twins. The recipient lived for nine years before dying of a heart attack (as reviewed by Petechuk 2006).

Between 1954 and 1964, 600 kidneys in the U.S. were transplanted from living donors with a two year survival rate of 50 %. Many of the recipients died of opportunistic infections or developed cancer due to the immunosuppressive medication they were given. Another breakthrough came in 1979 when cyclosporin A was introduced as immunosuppressive therapy. This drug could in many cases be used as the only immunosuppressant and thus reducing the many side effects of immunosuppressive therapy. The development of the drugs tacrolimus and mycophenolic mofetil further enhanced the effectiveness of transplantation (as reviewed by Petechuk 2006).

During the last decades there has been a marked increase in renal allograft survival. Grafts from deceased donors had a median half-life of 6.6 years in 1989, which increased to 8 years in 1995 and 8.8 years by 2005 (Lamb et al. 2011).

Xenotransplantation is defined as transplantation across species and is a potential solution to the problem of organ shortages. The pig is the donor species of choice because of the similarity between pig and human anatomy and physiology and because they raise less ethical considerations than non-human primates. Experiments with non-human primates as animal models for human recipients have been carried out during the last decades (Lexer et al. 1986, Loss et al. 2001, Hisashi et al. 2008).

#### Ischemia/reperfusion injury

Ischemia/reperfusion injury (IRI) is a complex process that constitutes a huge challenge in transplantation surgery as it can cause delayed graft function (DGF) and graft loss. DGF is defined by the need for dialysis within 7 days post transplantation (OPTN 2012, Cavaillé-Coll et al. 2013). DGF leads to 41 % increased risk of early graft loss within 3.2 years and is associated with a higher risk of acute rejection (Yarlagadda et al. 2009) and worse long term survival, with 23 % survival after 5 years as compared to 68 % in grafts that functioned properly after transplantation (Karatzas et al. 2011). DGF is also associated with longer hospital stay and an increase in expenses of about 5,000 USD per graft (Englesbe et al. 2008). Delayed graft function has been reported to occur in 31-34 % of transplantations (Faenza et al. 2001). Ischemia, with subsequent hypoxia, emerges when circulatory death of the donor occurs (Chen et al. 2015). However, allografts from living donors are also subjected to warm ischemia, *id est* ischemia under normothermic conditions, starting with arterial clamping. Organ injury continues during retrieval and storage, where the grafts are subjected to cold ischemia, *id est* ischemia under hypothermic conditions (as reviewed by Gulec 2011). With reperfusion, the cells are exposed to oxygen and the free radicals generated, which lead to further damage, called the "reflow paradox" (Menger et al. 1992).

When oxygen is reintroduced to the cells, a massive reactive oxygen species (ROS) production is commenced (Menger et al. 1992, Massberg & Messmer 1998). ROS are highly unstable oxygen molecules with unpaired electrons in their outer shell that make it possible for them to interact and oxidize proteins, lipids and DNA. For example, they cause lipid peroxidation in the cell membranes, leading to further vasoconstriction and a decreased microvascular perfusion (Gulec 2011).

The mechanisms of ischemic injury are intricate. As no oxygen reaches the cells, ATP stores are depleted and aerobic metabolism is stopped. Anaerobic metabolism leads to an accumulation of byproducts, such as lactate, that cause intracellular acidosis and hyperosmolarity. The osmotic imbalance subsequently leads to an influx of water, resulting in cellular edema. Eventually, ischemia leads to cell death by several different pathways (as reviewed by Chen et al. 2015). Prolonged cold ischemia of grafts from deceased donors is strongly associated with long-term graft loss (Salahudeen et al. 2004, Gwinner et al. 2008), which might be associated to a longer period of leukocyte-endothelium interactions (Massberg & Messmer 1998).

Damage to the endothelial glycocalyx is clearly linked to IRI, as damaged kidneys due to ischemia have reduced microvascular perfusion and loss of glycocalyx integrity (Snoeijs et al. 2010). The glycocalyx consists of membrane-bound proteoglycans and associated glycosaminoglycans that cover the endothelial surface and aid to maintain the endothelial function (Yang et al. 2013). Thus, glycocalyx injury leads to increased vascular permeability, interstitial edema and endothelial cell swelling (Henry & Duling 1999, van den Berg et al. 2003, Vink & Duling 2000). It is suggested that ways to improve capillary blood flow and decrease endothelial glycocalyx damage could improve early graft function (Snoeijs et al. 2010).

During reperfusion the complement system is activated and cytokine and chemokine production are commenced. The release of cytokines and chemokines lead to a recruitment of leukocytes, in particular neutrophils, during the first hour post reperfusion (Miura et al. 2001). Neutrophils produce NADPH oxidase, which causes oxidative stress, secrete cytotoxic elastases and further enhance the recruitment of inflammatory cells, such as monocytes and T-cells (as reviewed by Tizard 2009). Inhibition of neutrophil infiltration leads to decreased blood levels of creatinine and urea and results in better graft survival (Miura et al. 2001). Thus, infiltration of neutrophils is associated with an increased risk of graft dysfunction.

The complement system is a vital part of the innate immune response and is, for example, involved in bacteria elimination and the clearance of debris after inflammatory injury. There are three different pathways by which the complement system can be activated: the classical pathway, the alternative pathway and the lectin pathway. Activation of all three pathways result in C3 formation, making C3 a central complement component (as reviewed by Tizard 2009). The complement system has a significant impact on graft survival, since renal production of C3 is associated with an increased risk of acute renal transplant rejection (Pratt et al. 2002, Damman et al. 2011). Another common result of the three pathways is C5b-9, alias membrane attack complex (MAC), which causes IRI in mouse models (Zhou et al. 2000). The complement system is in this case probably activated by the alternative pathway since absence of C4, which is an important part of the classical pathway, does not help to prevent graft failure (Zhou et al. 2000, Lin et al. 2006). Thurman et al. (2005) observed an increase in alternative pathway activation in kidneys suffering from acute tubular necrosis and it has also been shown that inhibition of C5a, which is an essential component of the alternative pathway, decrease reperfusion injury (Amsterdam et al. 1995). This is a strong indication that the alternative pathway activation is a key mediator of reperfusion injury and the inhibition of this pathway would thus help protect the kidney from acute renal failure.

When an allo- or xenograft is transplanted into a non-immunosuppressed recipient it is rapidly damaged. This damage is due to instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction (IBMIR), which is initiated by platelet adhesion (Moberg et al. 2005). Rood et al. (2007) showed that by inhibiting complement activity with cobra venom and adding dextrane sulfate as anticoagulation, damage caused

by IBMIR was reduced. This demonstrates that coagulation and complement systems are part of IBMIR. Moreover, there is evidence that polymorphonuclear granulocytes constitute a substantial part of IBMIR (Moberg et al. 2002, Gustafson et al. 2011).

Kidneys from deceased donors are subjected to a longer period of warm ischemia before being harvested as compared to kidneys from living donors. Kidneys donated after cardiac death (DCD) thus suffer substantially more ischemic injury than living donor kidneys. Moreover, DCD kidneys have a smaller blood vessel diameter, resulting in 42 % lower capillary perfusion in the early reperfusion period (Snoeijs et al. 2010). Significantly more recipients of DCD compared to living donor kidneys have to continue dialysis for some time after transplantation due to DGF (OPTN 2012).

#### Organ preservation

After being harvested from the donor, organs must be preserved in a suitable solution until they can be transplanted into a recipient. The first static cold storage solution was introduced in 1969 (Collins et al. 1969). Continuous research led to the development of University of Wisconsin (UW) solution in 1988. UW solution has since then been widely used, although it is now replaced by Histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate (HTK) solution in many transplantation centers. Components of the UW solution include glutathione, which helps the cell regenerate ATP and maintain membrane integrity, and adenosine that provides the cell with substrates for regeneration of ATP (as reviewed by Southard et al. 1990). HTK contains NaCl, KCl, MgCl, CaCl, histidin, tryptophan, mannitol and ketoglutarate. The electrolyte composition protects the graft from ischemic damage by minimizing its energy requirements and histidine acts as a buffer that delays the fall in pH (Custodiol [HTK] prescribing information 2004). Which solution that is superior remains unclear, with some evidence of equal function (Lynch et al. 2007, Klaus et al. 2007) and some of reduced long-term graft survival in HTK (Stewart et al. 2009).

#### Static cold storage versus hypothermic machine perfusion

There are two ways to store kidney grafts after retrieval from a donor; static cold storage (CS) and hypothermic machine perfusion (HMP). CS has long been the preservation of choice. In recent years, however, the interest for HMP has grown. In CS, the graft is first flushed, then cooled with a preservation solution and transported on ice. In HMP, the blood is flushed out and thereafter the graft is connected to a machine that continuously pumps a fluid through the vessels of the kidneys at a temperature of 1 to 10  $^{\circ}$ C (Moers et al. 2009).

HMP is superior to CS, as it reduces the risk of delayed graft function and has a higher rate of graft survival during the first year after transplantation (Moers et al. 2009). Three years after transplantation, HMP has survival rates of 86 % in expanded criteria donors as compared to CS with survival rates of 76 % (Moers et al. 2013). Also, patients receiving kidneys from HMP storage have lower serum creatinine levels at discharge from the hospital (Sedigh et al. 2013). There seems to be no surgical disadvantages with using HMP instead of CS (Moers et al. 2009, Sedigh et al. 2013).

In a study with autotransplantation of kidneys in beagle dogs, the two machines mostly used for HMP, ORS LifePort and Waters RM3, were compared. It was concluded that both machines worked satisfactory, but the cycle must remain pulsatile. Keeping the machine on a nonpulsatile flow was associated with greater graft injury (Lindell et al. 2013).



Figure 2. ORS LifePort Kidney Transporter (LKT 101P) is one of the most frequently used machines for HMP in transplantation centers.

Studies in hearts also show encouraging results in favor to HMP. Hearts conserved with HMP have a lower lactate level and a better contractility level than hearts stored in SC solution (Caenegem et al. 2014). Likewise, HMP provides better protection of function and metabolism in liver grafts than CS solution (Li et al. 2015, Jia et al. 2015).

#### Polyethylene glycol

Polyethylene glycol (PEG), with the chemical formula  $C_{2n}H_{4n+2}O_{n+1}$ , is a colloid with high molecular weight. PEG has a low toxicity and if attached to protein medications it has the ability to slow the clearance of the protein and thus prolong the effect of the medicine. It can also be used in preservation solutions. PEG can protect the graft from initial inflammation and thus reduce injuries caused by ischemia and cold storage (Dutheil et al. 2006). The PEG molecules also have the ability to bind to cell membranes, forming a coat that will hinder the approach of other cells and molecules. In this way, PEG can "hide" the graft from the recipient's immune system and thus help reduce inflammation (Thuillier et al. 2011).

Different weights and concentrations of PEG are currently being studied. Dutheil et al. (2006) showed that with PEG 20 kDa, you will need a concentration of 60 g/L in order to get the same results as with PEG 35 kDa at a concentration of only 2 g/L. These concentrations, however, are too low to effectively protect the graft from cell injury during a cold preservation time of 24 hours. PEG 35 kDa did, nevertheless, manage to successfully reduce the cell damage at a concentration of 30 g/L (Dutheil et al. 2006). In this study however, 2 g/L was compared to 30 g/L, so it is possible that a concentration between these values would provide the same results as 30 g/L.

When comparing Institute Georges Lopez (IGL) solution with PEG 35 kDa at a concentration of 1 g/L to "solution de conservation des organes et des tissus" (SCOT) containing 30 g/L PEG 20 kDa Thuillier et al. (2011) found that kidneys treated with SCOT had less fibrosis and secreted only a low degree of proteins in the urine as compared to IGL. The authors theorize that PEG 20 kDa at 30 g/L provides better immunocamouflague than PEG 35 kDa at 1g/L and thus demonstrate the importance of the PEG solution being in a high enough concentration.

As mentioned previously, ROS production with subsequent lipid peroxidation is one of many challenges in IRI. PEG 20 kDa does not seem to be able to limit the damage achieved by ROS even at a concentration of 60 g/L, whereas PEG 35 kDa managed to diminish ROS production even at 1 g/L concentration, indicating that size matters (Dutheil et al. 2006).

PEG 20 kDa at a concentration of 30 g/L has been shown to improve lung graft function when added to a solution with low kalium content. The use of less kalium helped to reduce bronchospasm and vasospasm and the use of PEG led to an even greater reduction in cell swelling and vasoconstriction (Jayle et al. 2002). Moreover, PEG 20 kDa added to a solution with low kalium content leads to better creatinine clearance and less proteinuria in kidney grafts 16 weeks after transplantation compared to

grafts treated with either a PEG solution with high kalium content or the regular UW solution (Faure et al. 2004).

Surface modification of pancreatic islets provided by PEG-lipids has been shown to effectively protect against IBMIR, mainly by preventing platelet adhesion (Lee 2011, Hwang et al. 2011, Teramura & Iwata 2011).

#### Immunosuppressive therapy

Immunosuppressive management is one of the keys to successful organ transplantation. An induction therapy is given for a short period of time followed by a maintenance therapy, usually given for the rest of the patient's life. Most patients are treated with a combination of tacrolimus and mycophenolate. The use of steroids has decreased during the last decade (OPTN 2012).

Tacrolimus, or FK-506, is a second generation calcineurin inhibitor that suppresses the activation of interleukin-2-dependent T-cells. It has a narrow therapeutic window and many factors, such as gastrointestinal motility, other medications and liver function, can affect its pharmacokinetic abilities. If combined with products that are potentially nephro- or neurotoxic, these effects might be enhanced by tacrolimus (FASS 2015). Moreover, tacrolimus has been shown to disturb the glucose metabolism (Vincenti et al. 2007).

Mycophenolic acid (MPA) is the active metabolite of mycophenolate mofetil. It suppresses the immune system by inhibiting inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase, which is an enzyme essential for the T and B lymphocyte proliferation (Sintchak et al. 1996). The absorption of MPA from the intestines increases after the first week, probably due to the enterohepatic circulation (Regazzi et al. 1997).

Immunosuppressive therapy is associated with a higher risk of developing cancer as well as an increased susceptibility to infections. Graft recipients who receive immunosuppressive therapy run an increased risk of getting thyroid cancer (Kim et al. 2014), lymphomas, lip cancers, renal carcinomas (Penn 1999), Kaposi´s sarcoma as well as lung and bronchial cancers (Sampaio et al. 2012). Common cancers in the general population, such as breast and prostate carcinomas, were not increased among graft recipients (Penn 1999). Because of the serious adverse effects of immunosuppressive therapy it is important to keep it at its lowest functional level.

#### Transplantation complications

As previously mentioned there is a significant increased risk of infections and developing tumors after transplantation. Development of hepatitis C, stroke, severe arthritis, spinal stenosis and ischemic heart disease have also been reported after renal transplantations (Shrestha et al. 2010). Moreover, the presence of diabetes or hypertension increases the risk of graft loss within five years after transplantation (OPTN 2012).

## Animal models for kidney transplantation

Animal models have played important roles in the understanding of pathophysiology of different diseases and in the search for novel treatments. In the research on renal IRI, animal models are essential. Most experiments use small animal models, such as rats or mice. However, before the results can be applicable to humans, research with large animal models is needed. Advantages with large animal models compared to small are the possibility to perform thorough clinical and diagnostic

examinations, collect repeated blood samples or biopsies and the organs being more similar to human organs. The three large animal species most extensively used in transplantation experiments are pigs, dogs and nonhuman primates (as reviewed by Giraud et al. 2011).

#### Rodents

Kidney transplantations with the rat as an animal model have been done since the beginning of the 1960s. The rat has since then helped to provide valuable information regarding organ preservation and transplantation, graft rejection and immunosuppression. There are several advantages of utilizing rodents in kidney transplantation studies, including low cost to breed and house the animals and the fact that they are easy to maintain (as reviewed by Schumacher et al. 2003). The diameter of the kidney vessels and the ureter are large enough to successfully perform anastomoses, although this requires a skilled microsurgeon. The availability of genetically manipulated mice is a huge asset in the work to map out the precise mechanisms of graft rejection and ischemia/reperfusion injury (Tian et al. 2010).

The first successful renal transplantation in the mouse was reported in 1973 (Skoskiewics et al. 1973, see Tian et al. 2010 p.e91). Since then great improvements concerning the transplantation technique in rodents have been made. In the late 1990s a new technique with a 82.5 % survival rate and a total operation time of an average of 70 minutes (35 minutes less than previous methods) in mice was presented (Han et al. 1999). For mouse kidney transplantations there is a long learning curve and even for skilled microsurgeons it takes at least 50 procedures before the surgeon feels confident with the procedure. In the same study, the intraoperative failures were as high as 56 %, mostly due to arterial thrombosis, and only 8 % of the animals survived long-term (Martins 2006). In another study, 14 day survival rates of 70-80 % in transplanted mice kidney grafts were reported. Causes of graft failure included thrombosis of the renal artery, a narrow outflow of the renal vein and fistulation of the ureter (Tian et al. 2010).

Another disadvantage with rodents is that even a short period of renal artery occlusion leads to extensive necrosis of the proximal tubules (Kennedy & Erlich 2008). This reaction is much more severe in rodents than in humans (as reviewed by Rosen & Heyman 2001), underscoring the importance of studying large animal models as well.

#### Dogs

In the beginning of transplantation research, the dog was the most commonly used large animal model. The first renal transplantation in the dog was conducted already in 1902 by Emerich Ullman, when a dog's kidney was autotransplanted to its neck. The kidney actually produced some urine, resulting in this experiment being viewed as successful (Ullman 1902, see: Shrestha et al. 2015 p.65). Since then, canine models have, for example, been used in intrasplenic hepatocyte transplantations (Dunn et al. 2000) and in evaluations of new immunosuppressants (Furukawa et al. 2000, An et al. 2015).

Canine kidneys have been shown to function properly after 5-6 days of hypothermic organ preservation, indicating that dog kidneys are not as sensitive as human kidneys (McAnulty et al. 1989, Rijkmans et al. 1984). Moreover, there are other animal models, such as pigs and rodents that are cheaper and easier to breed (as reviewed by Snoeijs et al. 2011). In Sweden, dogs are no longer purpose-bred and thus have to be imported at a high cost (personal communication Marianne Jensen Waern, Department of Clinical Sciences, SLU). Consequently, there has been a decrease in the use of dogs in transplantation studies in Sweden over the last decades.

#### Pigs

Pigs are frequently used in several areas of biomedical research, mainly in studies on cardiovascular, integumentary, digestive and urological systems (as reviewed by Laber et al. 2002). There are several advantages with the porcine model. Pigs are in many aspects more similar to humans than dogs and rodents and their anatomy and physiology are well studied, which serves as an excellent basis for further research. Moreover, pigs have relatively low costs and are, in contrast to dogs, not considered to be pets. In Sweden, sows produce a mean of 13.3 piglets per litter, of which 11 survive until weaning. Sows produce more than 24 piglets per year, indicating that they are easily and fast bred (Pig Win 2014).

Both domestic farm breeds (mainly Yorkshire, Landrace, Hampshire and Duroc) and miniature breeds (such as Yucatan, Hanford, Sinclair and Göttingen) are used in biomedical research. The quick growth of domestic breeds results in physiological and anatomical changes that make them unsuitable for chronic studies reaching longer than 3 weeks, since larger pigs can be more difficult and dangerous to handle. In such experiments miniature breeds are preferred (as reviewed by Laber et al. 2002).

When using pigs in research, there are several aspects that need to be taken into account. It is, for example, important to consider how to best transport and handle them, since they are easily stressed. The stress experienced can trigger subclinical disease and also make the pigs more susceptible to new infections. An acclimatization period of two weeks is important to cover the incubation time of most infectious diseases in Sweden. Furthermore, two weeks is enough to adapt the intestinal microflora to the new environment (Melin et al. 1997).

If individually housed, the pigs should be within sight and sound of each other to avoid social deprivation. The pens, including the feeders and waterers, should be built in a way to make it impossible for the pigs to tear them down. It is encouraged to use straw and wood shavings since these provide an excellent enrichment in addition to promoting normal rooting behavior and contributing to insulation. Pigs are intelligent and social animals that easily adjust to new routines. It is important to let them get acclimatized to their new environment and then begin social training with gentle handling techniques (as reviewed by Smith and Swindle 2006). It is recommended that the pigs are delivered at least two weeks before the experiment begins (Kaiser et al. 2005).

The anatomy and physiology of the urinary system of the pig is more similar to that of humans than most other animal species. The kidneys of pigs and humans are multipapillary (as reviewed by Giebisch and Windhager 2012, Dyce et al. 2010), while those of rodents and dogs are unipapillary (as reviewed by Dyce et al. 2010). Moreover, the pig kidney collecting system is very similar to that of humans and the mean number of calices per collecting system is 8.6 in pig kidneys compared to 8.2 in human kidneys (Sampaio et al. 1998). In adult humans the weight of each kidney ranges from 115 to 170 g (as reviewed by Giebisch & Windhager 2012), whereas the kidneys of a 20-30 kg pig each weigh 150-180 g (Zonta et. al. 2005). Furthermore, pigs weighing 30 kg are still easy to handle and they are large enough to conduct kidney transplantation without limitations due to their size (Golriz et al. 2012). Thus 30 kg pigs are ideal in kidney transplantation studies.

The intrarenal arteries are similar but not identical between pigs and humans. Pigs have almost always one artery per kidney (Perreira-Sampaio et al. 2004) compared to humans where 27-30 % have multiple renal arteries (Sampaio & Passos 1992, Satyapal et al. 2001). Also, in over 90 % of pig kidneys the renal artery divides into a caudal and cranial branch (Perreira-Sampaio et al. 2004), while the human renal artery primarily divides into an anterior and a posterior branch (Sampaio & Aragao 1990). Moreover, the renal metabolism is very similar between human and pig kidneys (Nath et al. 2014).

During renal transplantation surgery in pigs it is important to keep in mind that the porcine ureter has a narrow lumen and a fragile mucosa that is very susceptible to edema (Zonta et al. 2005). The middle and distal segment of the ureter receive blood from the common iliac artery and necrosis due to

ischemia is a substantial risk if long segments of ureter are being used (Golby and White, 1971, see Golriz et al. 2012 p.127). Thus, if possible, it might be better to use only the proximal part of the porcine ureter.

Renal biopsies are a standard procedure in renal transplantation clinic and research. In porcine kidneys, biopsies should be taken as far peripheral as possible, preferably through the calyceal fornix. Punctures in the cranial infundibulum or the renal pelvis are discouraged due to high risk of arterial damage (Pereira-Sampaio et al. 2004).

#### Anesthesia and analgesia

During kidney transplantation in pigs it is essential to provide excellent anesthesia and analgesia to prevent intra- and postoperative complications and avoid pain in the animals.

Anesthesia is preferably induced in a stress-free manner in the pig's home pen. Intramuscular (i. m.) injections are painful because of the density of the muscle mass, thus subcutaneous (s. c.) injection is recommended. All common anesthetic agents that can be given i. m. can also be injected s. c. with the same induction time (Swindle and Smith 2013). All pigs undergoing general anesthesia should be intubated since pigs are prone to laryngospasm and fluid often accumulates in the pharyngeal region during anesthesia. If anesthesia is maintained by the use of a volatile anesthetic drug, isoflurane is preferred since it provides the least cardiodepressant effect while maintaining proper anesthesia. To prevent hypovolemia, infusion of Ringer Acetate, or a similar solution, at a dose of 1-4 mL/kg/h is recommended (Pehböck et al. 2015). Due to a high metabolism and a sparse body hair coat, pigs are very susceptible to hypothermia. Accordingly, heat should be added during anesthesia if needed.

The use of proper analgesia during surgical procedures in pigs is very important. Buprenorphine is an analgesic that maintains proper analgesia for 8-12 hours in pigs (Swindle and Smith 2013). Buprenorphine given intramuscular reduce isoflurane minimum alveolar concentration by 50 % (Malavasi et al. 2008). Morphine is another substance extensively used. When administered intravenously in pigs it results in analgesia with respiratory depression (Steffey et al. 1994). Common side effects of morphine in humans include obstipation, nausea and vomiting (FASS 2015). The use of morphine extradurally, however, results in analgesia without the previously mentioned side effects. Extradural morphine has an onset time of approximately 30 minutes and makes it possible to reduce isoflurane concentration during general anesthesia (Malavasi et al. 2006).

If surgical wounds are present post op the pigs should be kept individually to avoid cannibalism.

#### Swine Leukocyte Antigen

The swine leukocyte antigen (SLA) complex, which is part of the porcine major histocompatibility complex (MHC), is readily mapped out (Ho et al. 2010, Gao et al. 2014). It plays a significant role in the porcine immune response and the importance of SLA matching in transplantation studies is well known (Roussi et al. 1996, Haller et al. 1999). Roussi et al. (1996) found that crossed bone marrow transplantations between SLA-identical pigs provides a good model for studying the roles of von Willebrand factor in hemostasis and thrombosis. In the study by Haller et al. (1999) thymic tissue were transplanted across SLA mismatched pigs, which led to a loss of thymic tissue in many recipients, despite the use of immunosuppression.

The human correspondence to SLA is called HLA. It has long been known that a positive crossmatch, *id est* the recipient has pre-formed cytotoxic antibodies against the graft, is associated with a higher risk of immediate failure after transplantation (Patel & Terasaki 1969, O'Rourke et al. 1999, O'Malley et al. 1999). These pre-formed antibodies are more common among multiparous females, patients with

a history of blood transfusion and patients receiving a second or third transplant (Patel & Terasaki 1969).

Transplants from related donors have a higher survival rate than those from unrelated donors (Patel & Terasaki 1969). Transplantations between HLA-identical siblings have the highest survival rates, underscoring the importance of HLA matching (Terasaki et al. 1995). Several studies have shown that a positive crossmatch leads to worse long-term survival (Bryan et al. 1998, O'Malley et al. 1999). However, according to OPTN (2012) the five year survival is similar between living related and unrelated donors and Terasaki et al. (1995) found that grafts from living donors with positive HLA crossmatch still have a higher survival rate than grafts from deceased donors.

#### Nonhuman primates

Nonhuman primates (NHP), especially macaques, have been essential in transplant immunology studies. Their immune system is more similar to that of humans than rodents or dogs and experimental results can often be directly translated to humans (as reviewed by Kean et al. 2012). Furthermore, NHP have large bodies and long lifespans that enable elongated studies with multiple procedures, such as repeated biopsies or blood samples. Despite their usefulness, NHP are not as extensively used as pigs or rodents, much due to ethical concerns. They are viewed as intelligent animals with a high level of self-awareness. Compared to pigs and rodents, NHP reproduce slower, as they only produce 1-2 offspring per year. Furthermore, they are more difficult to care for and are more expensive. Another disadvantage is the possible transmission of infectious diseases from NHP to humans (as reviewed by Estep et al. 2010).

The European Union legislation, Directive 2010/63/EU acts to replace, reduce and refine the use of animal models in scientific research. It stipulates minimum standards for housing and care and stresses that the procedure should cause as little pain and suffering as possible. The directive states that NHP should only be used to help avoid, prevent, diagnose or treat debilitating or life-threatening conditions in humans where the procedure cannot be achieved by the use of other animal models (Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council).

# TRANSPLANTATION STUDY WITH PIGS, SLU 2015

The present experiment is a collaboration between experts (physicians, veterinarians and nurses) in innate immunity, transplantation, comparative medicine, imaging and pathology from Uppsala University and the Department of Clinical Sciences at SLU. The project is a part of DIREKT financed by EU-FP7. The aim of the study is to investigate whether PEG-lipid could reduce damage in renal transplants associated with ischemia/reperfusion injury. Moreover, the usefulness of the pig as an animal model for kidney transplantation experiments will be closely studied.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

## Animals and Housing

Eleven specific pathogen free pigs (Yorkshire x Hampshire) were obtained from the University herd (Lövsta, SLU, Sweden). Three female pigs from the same litter were used as donors. Six pigs from another litter, unrelated to the donors, of both sexes were used as recipients. Two pigs of both sexes from the same litter as the recipients were used as controls. The pigs arrived on the 27<sup>th</sup> of Mars and

were housed at the Department of Clinical Sciences, SLU, Uppsala, Sweden. Upon arrival the donors were six and the recipients seven weeks old. The recipients were kept in individual pens measuring approximately 2.5 m<sup>2</sup> within sight and sound of each other. The donors were kept together in one pen measuring 4.3 m<sup>2</sup>. Straw and wood shavings were used as bedding. A 14:10 h light/dark schedule was used and an infrared lamp (24 h) was placed in the corner of each pen. Pigs were fed commercial pig feed (SOLO 330, Lantmännen) twice daily, the amount according to SLU regimen for growing pigs (Göransson and Lindberg 2011). Water was provided *ad libitum*. The pens were cleaned twice daily. After a 14 days acclimatization period the recipients weighed  $32.4 \pm 2.2$  kg, the controls  $30.7 \pm 2.5$  kg and the donors  $27.0 \pm 3.1$  kg. At the time for surgery, the donors were eight and the recipients nine weeks old.

#### Acclimatization and social training

The recipients were given three days to adjust to their new environment in their own pen, thereafter social training was initiated. Each pig was given 15 minutes of social training for a total of eleven days. During the acclimatization period, the pigs were also trained to tolerate ultrasound evaluations of their urinary bladder and trained to step onto an electronic scale. As rewards, the pigs were offered pieces of apples, pears or bananas.

#### Experimental design

All procedures were approved by the Ethical Committee for Animal Experimentation, Uppsala, Sweden. The experiment ran for a total of three weeks.



Figure 3. *Time line of the experimental design of the present study. The pigs were acclimatized and socially trained. The donors underwent double nephrectomy and the recipients received either a PEG or a control kidney.* 

All pigs were typed for Swine Leukocyte Antigen (SLA) at the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine in Vienna before the commencement of the experiment. Three pairs as similar to each other as possible in respect to these tests were chosen within the recipient litter (A1 female, A2 male, B1 female, B2

male, C1 female and C2 female). These pigs were mismatched against the three donors. The recipient pigs were randomly assigned to receive either PEG (A1, B2 and C2) or control kidney (A2, B1 and C1) from their donor. Two pigs from the same litter as the recipients were used as controls (D1 female and D2 male).



Figure 4. The two recipients (who were double nephrectomized) within a pair received either PEGtreated or an un-treated kidney from the same donor.

## Surgery and Anesthesia

#### Anesthesia

Anesthesia was induced in the pigs' home pens with a combination of xylazin (Rompun<sup>®</sup> vet. 20 mg/mL, Bayer) at a dose of 2.2 mg/kg b.w. i.m. and tiletamin and zolazepam (Zoletil<sup>®</sup> 100 mg/mL, Virbac) at a dose of 5 mg/kg b.w. i.m. Buprenorphine (Vetergesic® 0.3 mg/mL, Orion Pharma) was given at a dose of 0.01 mg/kg b.w. i.m for further analgesia. Bensylpenicillinprokain (Penovet® vet. 300 mg/mL, Boehringer Ingelheim) at a dose of 21 mg/kg b.w. i.m. was given prior to surgery. After induction, pigs were moved to the preparation room, where they were endotracheally intubated. Anesthesia was maintained with isoflurane mixed with oxygen. The concentration of isoflurane was adjusted between 0.6 and 1.5 % to reach adequate depth of anesthesia. In addition 0.5-1.0 mL of Zoletil<sup>®</sup> was given i.v. when the anesthesia became too shallow. In the recipients, a venous catheter was placed in vena jugularis through vena auricularis by Seldinger technique (Zeltner 2013). This catheter was used for blood sampling throughout the experimental period and was filled with heparinized saline (Heparin LEO, 5000 IU/mL, Leo Pharma) at a concentration of 100 IE/mL, when not used. In one of the recipients (C1) a catheter could not be placed. All pigs were also given an epidural injection with morphine (Morfin Epidural Meda®, 2 mg/mL) before surgery. The morphine was diluted in saline and 1 mL of the solution was given for the first 40 cm of vertebral length, adding an extra 1.5 mL for every 10 cm of vertebral length. Ringer Acetate were given in an amount of 240-300 mL each hour of the surgery. Dobutamine at a dose of 0.4-2.0 mL/kg/h was infused when the mean arterial blood pressure sank below 60, which it foremost did at reperfusion, removal of the

native kidneys and when the intestines were held outside of the body. Gelatine and sodium chloride (Gelofusine<sup>®</sup> 40 mg/mL and 7 mg/mL, Braun) were given i.v. to maintain blood pressure.



Figure 5 (left). An epidural with morphine was given to the recipients in the preparation room.

Figure 6 (right). In the recipients, a venous catheter was placed in vena jugularis through vena auricularis by Seldinger technique.

During anesthesia the pigs were continuously monitored regarding blood pressure (mmHg), heart rate (beats/min), respiratory rate (breaths/min), ECG, end-tidal carbon dioxide (mmHg/kPa), oxygen saturation (%), end-tidal isoflurane gas (%), inspiratory/expiratory oxygen (L/min), minute ventilation (L/min), inspiratory maximum pressure (cmH<sub>2</sub>O) and body temperature (°C).

## Surgery

In the preparation room, the pigs were placed in dorsal recumbency and socks were placed on their claws to prevent heat loss. The surgical area was shaved and cleaned thoroughly with soap and chlorhexidine solution.

Subsequently, the pigs were moved to the surgical theater where surgery was initiated. In the donors the incision was made in *linea alba*. Both kidneys and ureters were carefully dissected loose. The supra- and infrarenal aorta and the inferior *vena cava* on each side were cross-clamped to prevent blood flow. Thereafter the kidneys were promptly removed *en bloc* and flushed with cold HTK (Custodiol<sup>®</sup>, Köhler Chemie GmbH, Germany). The surgery was completed within 75 minutes. The donors were euthanized under general anesthesia by an intravenous overdose of potassiumchloride (Addex<sup>®</sup> Kaliumklorid 2 mmol/mL, Fresenius Kabi AB).



Figure 7 (left). Donor nephrectomy.

#### Figure 8 (right). Donated kidney placed in ice water and flushed with cold HTK solution.

The donated kidneys were stored in a refrigerator at 4 °C (cold static preservation) for at least 24 hours. 45 minutes prior to surgery one kidney, randomly chosen, were perfused manually with polyethylene glycol lipid 2 mg/mL and the other with 20 mL of histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate solution. Afterwards, both kidneys were stored in a perfusion solution at 4 °C for at least 40 minutes.

In the recipients, a subumbilical midline incision was made, keeping the surgical trauma to a minimum. The kidney was heterotopically transplanted to dorsally of the right inguinal canal with closeness to the inferior *vena cava* (IVC), due to the short venous segment of the right kidney. The right common iliac artery and the caudal IVC were carefully mobilized, after which the blood vessels of the graft were clamped. Both artery and vein of the transplant were anastomosed by an end-to-side procedure with running 6-0 prolene sutures. When completed, reperfusion was initiated. The middle and distal segment of the ureter were then dissected loose, leaving only the proximal segment, which was implanted by ureteroneocystostomy to the top of the bladder using 6- 0 polydioxanone.



Figure 9. *The kidney graft was transplanted to dorsally of the right inguinal canal of the recipient. Thereafter the pig's native kidneys were removed.* 

The native kidneys of the recipient were removed at the end of the surgery to prevent intraoperative morbidity due to fluid/electrolyte imbalance and hemodynamic depression. Both native kidneys were reached from the subumbilical midline incision and removed after closing the renal vessels and the ureters with a LigaSure Impact<sup>TM</sup> vessel-sealing device. The incision in the abdominal wall was closed using an absorbable 2-0 vicryle suture and the skin was closed using staples. The surgery of the recipients lasted between 1.75 and 3.25 hours.

Two wedge biopsies, at a size of approximately 5x5x5 mm, were taken with a scalpel from the cortex of transplanted kidney before and 15 minutes after reperfusion. One biopsy was snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and the other was placed in 4 % Paraformaldehyde (PFA).

The surgery was performed by two experienced transplantation surgeons from Uppsala Academic Hospital.

#### Postoperative care

The recipients were closely monitored postoperatively and extubated when regaining swallowing reflex. The pigs were constantly monitored by the research staff for at least five hours after surgery.

One pig (B2) stopped breathing shortly after extubation and was intubated again and ventilated manually until spontaneous breathing returned. This pig could later be successfully extubated.

After the surgery was completed all recipients were given 0.01 mg/kg b.w. buprenorphine (Vetergesic<sup>®</sup> 0.3 mg/mL, Orion Pharma) i.v. or i.m. when expressing signs of pain. Enrofloxacin (Baytril<sup>®</sup> vet. 100 mg/mL, Bayer) was given at a dose of 2.6 mg/kg b.w. i.v. combined with either bensylpenicillinprokain (Penovet<sup>®</sup> vet. 300 mg/mL, Boehringer Ingelheim) at a dose of 21 mg/kg b.w. i.m. or bensylpenicillinsodium (Bensylpenicillin<sup>®</sup> 1g, Meda) at a dose of 0.06 mL/kg b.w. i.v. Baytril<sup>®</sup> was given once daily for three days. The pigs also received Penovet<sup>®</sup> once daily or Bensylpenicillin<sup>®</sup> twice daily for two days.

During the consecutive days clinical appearance was assessed several times each day. The pigs that had trouble standing received massage and were helped to stand up. When the pigs were able to walk they were, one at a time, let out of their pen and allowed to move freely in the stable. They were also cuddled with and offered fruits several times each day. Weight was recorded at least three times per week.

#### **Blood** analyses

EDTA-preserved blood was analyzed for total and differential white blood cell counts, hematology (EPK, Hb, EVF, MCV, MCHC, reticulocytes), and thrombocytes by an electronic cell counter validated for porcine blood (Advia 2120, Siemens, Erlangen, Germany). Serum samples were analyzed for enzyme activities; aspartate amino transferase (ASAT), alanine aminotransferase (ALAT),  $\gamma$ -glutamyltransferase (GT), glutamate dehydrogenase (GLDH) and creatinine (crea) with automated equipment (Architect C4000, Abott Diagnostics, North Ryde, Australia). These parameters were measured at the Section of Clinical Chemistry, SLU, Uppsala.

#### Urine sampling

After surgery, the pigs were carefully monitored and free flow urine samples were collected when possible. The urine was evaluated macroscopically and specific gravity was measured with a refractometer. pH, blood and protein were measured by urine test strips.

#### Ultrasound

After surgery, the urinary bladders were examined twice daily at 9 a.m. and 6 p.m. by ultrasound (Imago 1401MG05, ECM, France). The purpose of the ultrasound examinations was to investigate whether the transplanted kidney produced urine or not.

Each kidney was at one point examined by ultrasound (Logiq e R6, GE Healthcare, Wauwatosa, U.S.A.) using linear (10 MHz) and curvilinear (4 MHz) probes. The examination took place on day 2 (A1 and A2), 3 (C1 and C2) and 4 (B1 and B2) post surgery. The length and echogenicity of the kidney as well as the corticomedullary definition were estimated. Furthermore, it was assessed whether the renal pelvic region was dilated. The blood flow in the kidney was evaluated by color doppler.

These examinations were performed by an experienced veterinary radiologist.

# Euthanasia and Necropsy

At the end of the experiment, the pigs were euthanized in their home pens by an intravenous overdose (12 mL) of pentobarbital sodium (Euthasol vet. 400 mg/mL, Virbac). Since one pig did not have a venous catheter, this pig received 2.5 mL of tiletamin and zolazepam (Zoletil<sup>®</sup> 100 mg/mL, Virbac) and 3 mL of xylazin (Rompun<sup>®</sup> vet. 20mg/mL, Bayer) i.m. followed by 5 mL of pentobarbital sodium (Euthasol vet. 400 mg/mL, Virbac) i.c.

Immediately after confirmed death, two biopsies including the cortex, medulla and renal pelvis, at a size of approximately 10x5x5 mm, were taken with a scalpel from the transplanted kidney for further analyses, such as complement activities. One sample was snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and the other was placed in 4 % PFA.



Figure 10. After confirmed death of the recipient, biopsies were taken from the transplanted kidney.

All pigs underwent post-mortem examinations at the Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health, Section of Pathology, SLU, Uppsala.

## Statistical analyses

Data is expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Groups were compared with nonparametric Mann-Whitney *U* test and *p* values  $\leq 0.05$  were considered statistically significant.

# RESULTS

# Acclimatization and social training

At first the pigs expressed signs of fear and stress when the trainer entered their pen, shown by them running around or pressing themselves into a corner. At the end of the first session, four out of six pigs became curious and came to sniff the trainer. Three pigs allowed the trainer to brush them the first day. On the fourth day of social training the trainer were allowed to brush and touch the ears of all pigs but one. After the eleven days of social training all pigs tolerated handling well and none got stressed when research staff entered their pen.



Figure 11. After the 14 days acclimatization period the pigs were very calm around the staff.

## General appearance after surgery

The pigs showed signs of pain and weariness the first 12-24 hours after surgery, whereafter general appearances were improved. All pigs started to eat within 24 hours after surgery. B2 (PEG) and C1 (non-PEG) had difficulties with putting weight on their left hind leg the first day after surgery. After having received massage and standing training a couple of times they were able to walk. There was no difference in general appearance between PEG-treated and non-PEG-treated pigs.

Daily weight gain is presented in chart 1. Before surgery, the daily weight gain was  $1.1 \pm 0.1$  kg in the controls,  $1.0 \pm 0.1$  kg and  $1.0 \pm 0.0$  kg in the pigs that were to receive a PEG and a non-PEG kidney, respectively. The daily weight gain after surgery was less for all recipients compared to the controls. The two controls had a daily weight gain of  $1.0 \pm 0.0$  kg, whereas the pigs with a PEG kidney lost  $0.2 \pm 0.4$  kg per day and the pigs with a non-PEG kidney lost  $0.2 \pm 0.4$  kg per day and the pigs with a non-PEG kidney lost  $0.2 \pm 0.3$  kg per day. There were no difference in daily weight gain between PEG and non-PEG treated transplanted pigs (*p*=1).



Chart 1. Weight gain before and after surgery (day 0).

B1 and B2 were euthanized on day five post surgery, since B1 (PEG) was found to be in poor condition. On day four after surgery, C1 (non-PEG) showed signs of pain and had diarrhea. She received analgesia, but the next day she was still in pain and her abdomen was distended. A2 (non-PEG) started vomiting day four post op and had lost weight. Therefore, C1, C2, A1 and A2 were euthanized the very same day, *id est* five and four days after surgery, respectively.

## **Blood** analyses

Hematology and biochemical analyses before surgery were within reference range for all pigs.

## Urine analyses

After the transplantation was completed, urine was collected directly from the bladder by cystocentesis, showing that all of the transplanted kidneys had started to produce urine soon after reperfusion.

Urine specific gravity, blood and protein are presented in chart 2-4. Urine pH was 5 in all samplings but one. Pig C1 (non-PEG) had pH 7 on day three after surgery, but measured 5 the next day. The color of all samplings, but one, was yellow. Pig C1 (non-PEG) had orange-red colored urine on day three after surgery, but on day 4 this pig produced yellow urine. There were no significant difference

between PEG and non-PEG in any of the measurings; urine pH (p=1), urine specific gravity (p=0.81), hematuria (p=0.52) and proteinuria (p=0.73).



Chart 2 (left). *Box and whisker chart of urine specific gravity*. Chart 3 (right). *Box and whisker chart of hematuria*.



Chart 4. Box and whisker chart of proteinuria.

#### Ultrasound evaluation

#### Bladder ultrasound

Urine was found in the bladder on day one in four out of six pigs. Within three days urine was found in the bladder of all pigs.



Figure 12. Ultrasounds of the bladders of C1 (to the left) and A2 (to the right).

# Kidney ultrasound

The blood flow in all kidneys was assessed as very good. The renal pelvis was judged as moderately dilated from day three after surgery The mucosal thickening at the transition from ureter to renal pelvis is presented in table 1.



Figure 13. Kidney ultrasound.

Pig	A1	A2	B1	B2	C1	C2
	(PEG)	(Non-PEG)	(Non-PEG)	(PEG)	(Non-PEG)	(PEG)
Days after transplantation	2	2	4	4	3	3
Mucosal thickening	None	None	3 mm	None	4 mm	6 mm

Table 1. Mucosal thickening at the transition from ureter to renal pelvis.

#### Post mortem examination

In two out of the three donor pigs, the visceral pleura stretched from the caudal lung lobes to the diaphragm. These were assessed as incidental findings. All other findings were directly related to the anesthesia and nephrectomy.

In all recipients, diffuse lymphocytic nephritis, acute tubular necrosis and renal bleedings were found. In two out of the six recipients, gauze pads were found in the abdomen with fibrinous adhesions to colon spiralis (C1) and the kidney (A2). These two pigs also had gastric ulceration. There were no other abnormal findings.



Figure 14. *Kidney of A1 (PEG) post mortem macroscopically (to the left) and histologically (to the right). Pictures taken by the Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health, Section of Pathology, SLU.* 



Figure 15. *Kidney of A2 (non-PEG) post mortem macroscopically (to the left) and histologically (to the right). Pictures taken by the Department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health, Section of Pathology, SLU.* 

# DISCUSSION

The present study confirmed that pigs provide an excellent animal model for renal transplantation studies. There are several advantages with pigs as urological models, including that the urological system of pigs is more similar to humans than those of most other animal models, both in aspects of physiology and anatomy.

The acclimatization period was successful, demonstrating the importance of including such a period in most procedures with pigs. In the literature, it is recommended that the pigs are delivered at least two weeks prior to the beginning of the experiment (Kaiser et al. 2005). In this period the pigs will have time to get accustomed to the environment and the food. Furthermore, the incubation time of most infectious diseases in Sweden will be covered. After the two weeks acclimatization period in the present experiment the pigs were very tame and easy to handle. They were not stressed when a member of the staff entered their pen, which is important for the animal welfare. On clinical examination before the surgeries all pigs were found healthy. Also, the intestinal microflora have been shown to adapt to a new environment within this acclimatization period (Melin et al. 1997), which should support the recovery after surgery.

In the present study, the pigs weighed around 30 kg at the time of surgery. At this size, they were large enough to undergo kidney transplantations and small enough to be easily handled. We included both female and male pigs in the experiment, although female kidneys have been shown to be more resistant to ischemia/reperfusion injury than male kidneys in a study with mice. It is, however, concluded that this difference between the sexes is attributable to testosterone (Park et al. 2014). In the present study, the pigs that had not yet reached sexual maturity and thus there should be minimal difference between female and male kidneys.

In the present experiment, the controls gained 1.0 kg per day. All pigs were easily handled during the three week experimental period. However, their fast growth makes large pigs unsuitable for chronic studies reaching longer than this period. Thus, in chronic studies miniature pigs are preferred. The Hanford minipig, for example, is social and easily trained and often used for urological studies (as reviewed by Giraud et al. 2011).

The anesthetic protocol was appropriate. Before the onset of surgery the pigs were given systemic buprenorphine and epidural morphine. The proper use of analgesics before and during surgery enabled less use of isoflurane and provided better pain relief during and after surgery. During surgery, there were some critical points where the blood pressure of the pigs sank. These include reperfusion of the transplanted kidney, nephrectomy of the native kidneys and when the intestines where held outside of the body. Dobutamine was given when the mean arterial pressure (MAP) sank below 60, which made MAP rise to approvable levels. Muscle relaxants, such as pancuronium or vecuronium, can be administered during surgery (as reviewed by Swindle 2008). We chose not to use muscle relaxants since it can mask pain during the procedure.

All pigs survived the surgery and none was sacrificed before four days post transplantation. However, one of the pigs suffered intraoperative complications at reperfusion, because the vein of the transplant was accidentally obstructed. Measures to correct this were immediately taken. Although this pig lost some blood and was anesthetized for a longer period of time than the other pigs, the pig recovered well and could continue in the study. As demonstrated in other experiments, intraoperative complications are not uncommon. He et al. (2013) performed renal transplantations in ten pigs with an anastomosis success rate of 70 %. In one pig the renal anastomosis failed due to a complex renal anatomy and in two pigs the arterial anastomoses were unsuccessful. In a study by Han et al. (2013) one out of eight pigs died after surgery, probably due to anesthetic overdose. Other intraoperative complications reported include thermal bowel injury and splenic injury resulting in blood loss and splenectomy (Hunter et al. 2015). In conclusion, kidney transplantation in pigs can be performed but requires a skilled surgeon.

Postoperative care is of outermost importance. In the present study, one of the pigs stopped breathing when extubated. Spontaneous breathing returned after he was intubated and ventilated manually. Death due to laryngospasm after extubation has previously been reported (He et al. 2013), making extubation a critical step in pig surgical procedures. Thus, it is very important to be prepared for these situations and be able to quickly intubate the pig again.

It is discouraged to keep newly operated pigs in groups since surgical wounds can be attacked by other pigs. Moreover, the pigs would rip out each other's venous catheters if kept in a group. Thus, the pigs in the present study were kept in individual pens with visual and auditory contact with the other pigs to stimulate their social needs.

During the present experiment the staff spent a lot of time in the stables post surgery to monitor the pigs. In order to facilitate for the staff, video cameras, which could be accessed from another room, could have been used. With video cameras, it would also be possible to better monitor when the pigs start urinating post surgery.

Two pigs had trouble with putting weight on their left hind leg the day after surgery. One theory to why this happened is that they might have been lying on their left side for too long, leading to muscle and/or nerve damages. After surgery the pigs were very tired and did not move much, thus they would lay in the same position for several hours unless the staff moved them. In future experiments it would be preferable that the staff made sure that the pigs switched positions at regular intervals the first 24 hours after surgery. The pigs in the present experiment received massage and standing training, which probably helped them to be able to walk again.

In five out of six pigs a vein catheter was successfully placed in *vena jugularis* through *vena auricularis* by Seldinger technique. Compared to a surgical technique where the catheter is placed directly into *vena jugularis*, this technique is quicker and less invasive. It is also associated with a lower risk of infections, bleedings and placement complications (McBride et al. 1997, Ahmed & Mohyuddin 1998). However, placing the catheter in *vena jugularis* through *vena auricularis* can be difficult even for an experienced surgeon. In the present experiment, the catheter could not be placed in one of the pigs. This could be due to the use of xylazin (Rompun<sup>®</sup> vet. 20 mg/mL, Bayer), which initially cause hypertension, followed by vasodilation and hypotension in some patients. Another pig in the study did not like that the staff touched her ear. This pig moved her head during blood samples and intravenous injections, which made it difficult to keep the procedures sterile and stress free. For this particular pig it might have been better to use a surgical technique with subcutaneous tunneling to the scapula. In one of the pigs, the catheter stopped working the first day after surgery. In future experiments it would therefore be a good idea to place two vein catheters, one through each ear.

Post surgery, the research staff drew blood from the venous catheters without stressing the animals. This is important both for the animal welfare and to be able to take the samples as sterile as possible. No pig was found to have thrombophlebitis on post mortem examination, indicating that catheters have been well maintained.

In order to facilitate the collection of urine, a urinary catheter can be placed in female pigs. However, the placement of a urinary catheter is highly discouraged in male pigs as they have many folds in their urethra (Golriz et al. 2012). A urinary catheter would also increase the risk of infection in the urinary bladder. Thus we chose not to catheterize any of the pigs. Instead, free flow urine was collected whenever possible and we managed to successfully retrieve urine from all the recipients. There were no differences between PEG and non-PEG in any of the urine analyses. It is, however, important to remember that the results are based on a small sample with three pigs in each group. With a larger study group there might have been statistically significant results. In a later experiment performed by our group, we collected urine samples from nine healthy pigs of similar age and breed as the ones in the present experiment. The urine specific gravity was similar between the two groups. It was thus considered normal for the pigs in the present experiment and showed that the pigs were able to

concentrate their urine. The color of the urine samples was yellow in all but one sample from day three post surgery. Nontheless, blood was present in all samples from operated pigs, indicating microhematuria. In a study by McDonald et al. (2004) persistent hematuria in humans was defined as having at least 1+ of blood on the urine stick in more than 75.0 % of the clinic visits over a period of at least 4 weeks. The prevalence of persistent hematuria was found to be 13.3 % of 640 renal transplant recipients. Hematuria was associated with higher median serum creatinine and earlier graft failure (McDonald et al. 2004). The hematuria found in the operated pigs might be a sign of glomerular damage. Protein was also found in the urine of all operated pigs. Kang et al. (2009) found that five year graft survival was 83.0 % in patients with proteinuria of 0.2-0.5 g/day at one year post-transplant, 70.0 % in patients with proteinuria after transplantation increases the risk of early graft loss. Other studies have had similar results with worse long term survival if proteinuria was found after 3 or 12 months (Roodnat et al. 2001, Borrego et al. 2013). Proteinuria might indicate commencement of graft rejection in the pigs.

At the kidney ultrasound the renal pelvis and mucosa, at the transition from the ureter to the renal pelvis, were normal in the pigs operated two days earlier. In the pigs operated three and four days earlier the renal pelvis were moderately dilated and the mucosa was thicker than normal in three out of four pigs. This suggests that these kidneys were subjected to acute rejection (Rigler et al. 2013).

Under stressful conditions, pigs are prone to develop gastric ulcers. Pigs C1 and A2 were found to have gastric ulceration on post mortem examination. This was probably due to the fact that gauze pads had unintentionally been left in their abdomens after surgery. To prevent this we should, of course, have made sure to count all gauze pads before closure of the abdomen and we also could have used histamine blockers (as reviewed by Golriz et al. 2012) after surgery.

Jensen-Waern et al. (2012) showed that it is possible to use tacrolimus and mycophenolic acid as immunosuppressive management in pigs. In the present study, however, the pigs were not given immunosuppressive treatment since we did not want the interpretation of the results to be complicated by immunosuppression. By not treating the pigs, which had received mismatched grafts, rejection would be inevitable. Rejection can be seen histologically on the third day after surgery and chemically on the fourth day (Pennington 1992, see Golriz et al. 2012 p.128). Thus, in the present study, the pigs lived for 4-5 days after transplantation. Death from renal failure, if native kidneys have been removed, happens around day 10 (Pennington 1992, see Golriz et al. 2012 p.128). In this study, the pigs were euthanized before dying of renal failure.

The present experiment showed very promising results and was repeated some months later to confirm the results.

# CONCLUSIONS

The pig is an excellent animal model for kidney transplantation studies. Pigs are relatively cheap, reproduce quickly and young animals with the right training are easy to handle. Moreover, their anatomy and physiology are well studied and have been found to be very similar to that of humans. In the present study we kept pigs anesthetized for a longer period of time and showed that it is possible to perform kidney transplantations in a similar manner to the procedure performed in humans. The animals recovered after surgery and their general appearances were acceptable at least until day 4 after surgery. It was possible to perform clinical examinations, bladder ultrasounds and receive blood samples from the pigs every day under non-stressful situations. Moreover, this period was sufficient to collect relevant data, such as blood samples and renal biopsies, regarding thromboinflammation systemically and in the grafts.

The pig will most likely continue to be the animal model of choice in future renal transplantation studies.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The research leading to these results has received funding from the European Community's Seventh Framework Programme under grant agreement number 602699 (DIREKT). This study has been performed as a collaboration between various professions at Uppsala University and the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. I want to thank everyone that participated in this study. Special thanks to my supervisor Marianne Jensen Waern and assistant supervisor Elin Manell for your support. I also want to thank Anneli Rydén for teaching me about anesthesia in pigs and Alireza Biglarnia for showing me how to perform kidney transpantations.

#### REFERENCES

Ahmed, Z. & Mohyuddin, Z. (1998). Complications associated with different insertion techniques for Hickman catheters. *Postgraduate Medical Journal*, 74(868):104-107.

Amsterdam, E. A., Stahl, G. L., Pan, H. L., Rendig, S. V., Fletcher, M. P. & Longhurst, J. C. (1995). Limitation of reperfusion injury by a monoclonal antibody to C5a during myocardial infarction in pigs. *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 268(1):H448-H457.

An, H., Zhu, Y., Xu, W., Liu, Y., Zhang, J. & Lin, Z. (2015). Evaluation of immunosuppressive activity of Demethylzeylasteral in a Beagle dog kidney transplantation model. *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 73:673-679.

Borrego, J., Mazuecos, A., Gentil, M. A., Cabello, M., Rodríguez, A., Osuna, A., Pérez, M. A., Castro, P. & Alonso, M. (2013). Proteinuria as a predictive factor in the evolution of kidney transplantation. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 45(10):3627-3629.

Bryan, C. F., Baier, K. A., Nelson, P. W., Luger, A. M., Martinez, J., Pierce, G. E., Ross, G., Shield, C. F., Warady, B. A, Aeder, M. I. & Muruve, N. (1998). Long-term graft survival is improved in cadaceric renal retransplantation by flow cytometric crossmatching. *Transplantation*, 66(12):1827-1832.

Caenegem, O. V., Beauloye, C., Vercruysse, J., Horman, S., Bertrand, L., Bethuyne, N., Poncelet, A. J., Gianello, P., Demuylder, P., Legrand, E., Beaurin, G., Bontemps, F., Jacquet, L. M. & Vanoverschelde, J. (2014). Hypothermic continuous machine perfusion improves metabolic preservation and functional recovery in heart grafts. *Transplant International*, 28:224-231.

Cavaillé-Coll, M., Bala, S., Velidedeoglu, E., Hernandez, A., Archdeacon, P., Gonzalez, G., Neuland, C., Meyer, J. & Albrecht, R. (2013). Summary of FDA workshop on ischemia reperfusion injury in kidney transplantation. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 13(5):1134-1148.

Chen, C., Chapman, W. C. & Hanto, D. W. (2015). Ischemia-reperfusion injury in kidney transplantation. *Frontiers in Bioscience, Elite*, 7:134-154.

Collins, G. M., Bravo-Shugarman, M. & Terasaki, P. I. (1969). Kidney preservation for transportation: Initial perfusion and 30 hours' ice storage. *The Lancet*, 294(7632):1219-1222.

Custodiol (HTK) prescribing information. March 2004. Available from: http://custodiol.ca/resources/Custodiol-Insert-Cdn-English.pdf [2015-11-18].

Damman, J., Nijboer, W. N., Schuurs, T. A., Leuvenink, H. G., Morariu, A. M., Tullius, S. G., van Goor, H., Ploeg, R. J. & Seelen, M. A. (2010). Local renal complement C3 induction by donor brain death is associated with reduced renal allograft function after transplantation. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 26:2345-2354.

Damman, J., Schuurs, T. A., Ploeg, R. J. & Seelen, M. A. (2008). Complement and renal transplantation: from donor to recipient. *Transplantation*, 85(7):923-927.

de Mendonça, A. E. O., de Vasconcelos Torres, G., de Góes Salvetti, M., Alchieri, J. C., Costa, I. K. F. (2014). Changes in Quality of Life after kidney transplantation and related factors. *Acta Paulista de Enfermagem*, 27(3):287-292.

Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 September 2010 on the protection of animals used for scientific purposes. *Official Journal of the European Union*, L276/33.

Dunn, T. B., Kumins, N. H., Raofi, V., Holman, D. M., Mihalov, M., Blanchard, J., William, R., Rastellini, C. & Benedetti, E. (2000). Multiple intrasplenic hepatocyte transplantations in the dalmatian dog. *Surgery*, 127(2):193-199.

Dutheil, D., Rioja-Pastor, I., Tallineau, C., Goujon, J.-M., Hauet, T., Mauco, G. & Petit-Paris, I. (2006). Protective effect of PEG 35 000 Da on renal cells: Paradoxical activation of JNK signaling pathway during cold storage. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 6:1529-1540.

Dyce, K. M., Sack, W. O. & Wensing, C. J. G. (2010). The urogenital apparatus. *Textbook of Veterinary Anatomy, 4th ed.* Elsevier Health Sciences, p.177.

Englesbe, M. J., Ads, Y., Cohn, J. A., Sonnenday, C. J., Lynch, R., Sung, R. S., Pelletier, S. J., Birkmeyer, J. D. & Punsch, J. D. (2008) The effects of donor and recipient practices on transplant center finances. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 8:586-592.

Estep, R. D., Messaoudi, I., & Wong, S. W. (2010). Simian herpesviruses and their risk to humans. *Vaccine*, 28:B78-B84.

Faenza, A., Catena, F., Nardo, B., Montalti, R., Capocasale, E., Busi, N., Busi, N, Boggi, U., Vistoli, F., Di Naro, A., Albertazzi, A. & Cavallari, A. (2001). Kidney preservation with university of Wisconsin and Celsior solution: a prospective multicenter randomized study. *Transplantation*, 72(7):1274-1277.

FASS (2014-09-04). Morfin. http://www.fass.se/LIF/product?nplId=20130713000050 [2015-11-29]

FASS (2015-02-17). Prograf. http://www.fass.se/LIF/product?nplId=19980529000027 [2015-11-21]

Faure, J. P., Petit, I., Zhang, K., Dutheil, D., Doucet, C., Favreau, F., Eugène, M., Goujon, J. M., Tillement, J. P., Mauco, G., Vandewalle, A. & Hauet, T. (2004). Protective roles of polyethylene glycol and trimetazidine against cold ischemia and reperfusion injuries of pig kidney graft. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 4(4):495-504.

Furukawa, H., Suzuki, T., Jin, M. B., Yamashita, K., Taniguchi, M., Magata, S., Ishikawa, H., Ogata, K., Masuko, H., Shimamura, T., Fukai, M., Hayashi, T., Fujita, M., Nagashima, K., Omura, T., Kishida, A. & Todo, S. (2000). Prolongation of canine liver allograft survival by a novel immunosuppressant, GTY720: Effect of monotherapy and combined treatment with conventional drugs. *Transplantation*, 69(2):235-241.

Gao, C., Jiang, Q., Guo, D., Liu, J., Han, L. & Qu, L. (2014). Characterization of swine leukocyte antigen (SLA) polymorphism by sequence-based and PCR-SSP methods in Chinese Bama miniature pigs. *Developmental & Comparative Immunology*, 45(1):87-96.

Giebisch, G. & Windhager, E. (2012). Organization of the urinary system. I: Boron, W. F. & Boulpaep, E. L. *Medical Physiology, 2nd Updated Edition*. Philadelphia, Elsevier Health Sciences, pp1420-1423.

Giraud, S., Favreeau, F., Chatauret, N., Thuillier, R., Maiga, S. & Hauet, T. (2011). Contribution of large pig for renal ischemia-reperfusion and transplantation studies: The Preclinical Model. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*, article ID 532127, 14 pages.

Golby, M. & White, H. J. (1971) The operation of orthotopic renal allografting in the pig and its complications. *British Journal of Surgery*, 58:287-288.

Golriz, M., Fonouni, H., Nickkholgh, A., Hafezi, M., Garoussi, C. & Mehrabi, A. (2012). Pig kidney transplantation: An up-to-date guideline. *European Surgical Research*, 49:121-129.

Grosse-Siestrup, C., Fehrenberg, C., von Baeyer, H. & Groneberg, D. A. (2002). Multiple-organ harvesting for models of isolated hemoperfused organs of slaughtered pigs. *Altex*, 19(1):9-13.

Gulec, B. (2011). Ischemia Reperfusion Injury in Kidney Transplantation. I: Magdalena Trzcinska. *Kidney Transplantation – New Perspectives*. InTech, pp213-222. Available from: http://www.intechopen.com/books/kidney-transplantation-new-perspectives/ischemia-reperfusion-injury-in-kidney-transplanation [2015-08-10]

Gustafson, E. K., Elgue, G., Hughes, R. D., Mitry, R. R., Sanchez, J., Haglund, U., Meurling, S., Dhawan, A., Korsgren, O. & Nilsson, B. (2011). The instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction characterized in hepatocyte transplantation. *Transplantation*, 91(6):632-638.

Gwinner, W., Hinzmann, K., Erdbruegger, U., Scheffner, I., Broecker, V., Vaske, B., Kreipe, H., Haller, H., Schwarz, A. & Mengel, M. (2008). Acute tubular injury in protocol biopsies of renal grafts: Prevalence, associated factors and effect on long-term function. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 8(8):1684-1693.

Göransson, L. & Lindberg, J. E. (2011). Nutrition recommendations, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.

Haller, G. W., Esnaola, N., Yamada, K., Wu, A., Shimizu, A., Hansen, A., Ferrara, V. R., Allison, K. S., Colvin, R. B., Sykes, M. & Sachs, D. H. (1999). Thymic transplantation across an MHC class I barrier in swine. *The Journal of Immunology*, 163(7):3785-3792.

Han, W. R., Murray-Segal, L. J. & Mottram, P. L. (1999). Modified technique for kidney transplantation in mice. *Microsurgery*, 19(6):272-274.

Han, X., Zhang, B., Yan, W., Zhao, Z., Xiao, L., Zhao, B. & Zhang, Y. (2013). Feasibility of laparoscopic orthotopic kidney transplantation: Initial research with a pig model. *Medical Science Monitor Basic Research*, 18:342-348.

Hannon, J. P., Bossone, C. A. & Wade, C. E. (1990). Normal physiological values for conscious pigs used in biomedical research. *Laboratory Animal Science*, 40(3):293-298.

He, B., Musk, G. C., Mou, L., De Boer, B., Delriviere, L. & Hamdorf, J. (2013). Laparoscopic surgery for orthotopic kidney transplant in the pig model. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 184(2):1096-1101.

Henry, C. B. & Duling, B. R. (1999). Permeation of the luminal capillary glycocalyx is determined by hyaluronan. *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 277(2):H508-H514.

Hisashi, Y., Yamada, K., Kuwaki, K., Tseng, Y. L., Dor, F. J. M. F., Houser, S. L., Robson, S. C., Schuurman, H.-J., Cooper, D. K. C., Sachs, D. H., Colvin, R. B. & Shimizu, A. (2008). Rejection of cardiac xenografts transplanted from α1,3-Galactosyltransferase Gene-Knockout (GalT-KO) pigs to baboons. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 8(12):2516-2526.

Ho, C. S., Martens, G. W., Amoss, M. S., Gomez-Raya, L., Beattie, C. W. & Smith, D. M. (2010). Swine leukocyte antigen (SLA) diversity in Sinclair and Hanford swine. *Developmental & Comparative Immunology*, 34(3):250-257.

Hunter, J. P., Hosgood, S. A., Barlow, A. D. & Nicholson, M. L. (2015). Ischaemic conditioning reduces kidney injury in an experimental large-animal model of warm renal ischaemia. *British Journal of Surgery*, 102(12):1517-1525.

Hwang, J. W., Jung, H. S. & Lee, D. Y. (2011). Inhibition of platelet adhesion onto intrahepatically transplanted islets using PEGylation for attenuating instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction (IBMIR). *Journal of Controlled Release*, 152:e213-e214.

Jayle, C., Hauet, T., Menet, E., Hébrard, W., Hameury, F., Eugene, M., Carretier, M. & Corbi, P. (2002). Beneficial effects of polyethylene glycol combined with low-potassium solution against lung ischemia/reperfusion injury in an isolated, perfused, functional pig lung. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 34(3):834-835).

Jensen-Waern, M., Kruse, R. & Lundgren, T. (2012). Oral immunosuppressive medication for growing pigs in transplantation studies. *Laboratory Animals*, 46(2):148-151.

Jia, J. J., Zhang, J., Li, J. H., Chen, X. D., Jiang, L., Zhou, Y. F., He, N., Xie, H.-Y., Zhou, L. & Zheng, S.-S. (2015). Influence of perfusate on liver viability during hypothermic machine perfusion. *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, 21(29):8848-8857.

Kang, N. R., Lee, J. E., Huh, W., Kim, S. J., Kim, Y. G., Kim, D. J., & Oh, H. Y. (2009). Minimal proteinuria one year after transplant is a risk factor for graft survival in kidney transplantation. *Journal of Korean Medical Science*, 24(Suppl 1):S129-S134.

Kaiser, G. M., Heuer, M. M., Frühauf, N. R., Kühne, C. A. & Broelsch, C. E. (2006). General handling and anesthesia for experimental surgery in pigs. *Journal of Surgical Research*, *130*(1):73-79.

Karatzas, T., Bokos, J., Katsargyris, A., Diles, K., Sotirchos, G., Barlas, A., Theodoropoulou, E., Boletis, J. & Zavos, G. (2011). Advanced donor age alone is not a risk factor for graft survival in kidney transplantation. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 43(5):1537-1543.

Kean, L. S., Singh, K., Blazar, B. R. & Larsen, C. P. (2012). Nonhuman primate transplant models finally evolve: detailed immunogenetic analysis creates new models and strengthens the old. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 12(4);812-819.

Kennedy, S. E. & Erlich, J. H. (2008). Murine renal ischaemia-reperfusion injury. *Nephrology*, 13:390-396.

Kim, H. K., Lee, N. S., Lee, S., Kim, J. I., Song, B. J., Moon, I. S., Jung, A. S. & Bae, J. S. (2014). Overall incidence of posttransplant malignancies and clinicopathologic features of thyroid cancer in renal allograft recipients; 40-years single center's experience. *Korean Journal of Endocrine Surgery*, 14(1):12-17.

Klaus, F., Castro, D. B., Bittar, C. M., Bittar, A. E., Keitel, E., Seelig, D. C., Goldani, J. C., Meinne, M. H. & Garcia, V. D. (2007). Kidney transplantation with belzer or custodiol solution: a randomized prospective study. In *Transplantation Proceedings*, 39(2):353-354.

Laber, K. E., Whary, M. T., Bingel, S. A., Goodrich, J. A., Smith, A. C. & Swindle, M. M. (2002). Biology and diseases of swine. I: Fox, J. G., Anderson, L. C., Loew, F. M. & Quimby, F. W. *Laboratory Animal Medicine*, 2nd ed. American College of Laboratory Animal Medicine Series, pp.615-673.

Lamb, K. E., Lodhi, S., & Meier - Kriesche, H. U. (2011). Long-term renal allograft survival in the United States: A critical reappraisal. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 11(3):450-462.

Lee, D. Y. (2011). Islet surface PEGylation attenuate the instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction in intrahepatic islet transplantation. *Macromolecular Research*, 19(9):904-910.

Lees, G. E. (2007). Juvenile and familial nephropathies I:Elliott, J. & Grauer, G. F. (red), *BSAVA Manual of Canine and Feline Nephrology and Urology*. 2nd ed. Gloucester: British Small Animal Veterinary Association, pp.79-86.

Lexer, G., Cooper, D., Rose, A. G., Wicomb, W. N., Rees, J., Keraan, M. & Du Toit, E. (1985). Hyperacute rejection in a discordant (pig to baboon) cardiac xenograft model. *The Journal of Heart Transplantation*, 5(6):411-418.

Li, P., Liu, Y. F. & Yang, L. (2015). Advantages of dual hypothermic oxygenated machine perfusion over simple cold storage in the preservation of liver from porcine donors after cardiac death. *Clinical Transplantation*, 29(9):820-828.

Lin, T., Zhou, W., Farrar, C. A., Hargreaves, R. E., Sheerin, N. S. & Sacks, S. H. (2006). Deficiency of C4 from donor or recipient mouse fails to prevent renal allograft rejection. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 168(4):1241-1248.

Lindell, S. L., Muir, H., Brassil, J. & Mangino, M. J. (2013). Hypothermic machine perfusion preservation of the DCD kidney: Machine effects. *Journal of Transplantation*, pp1-7.

Lionaki, S., Kapsia, H., Makropoulos, I., Metsini, A., Skalioti, C., Gakiopoulou, H., Zavos, G & Boletis, J. N. (2014). Kidney transplantation outcomes from expanded criteria donors, standard criteria donors or living donors older than 60 years. *Renal Failure*, 36(4):526-533.

Loss, M., Arends, H., Winkler, M., Przemeck, M., Steinhoff, G., Rensing, S., Kaup, F.-J., Hedrich, H. J., Winkler, M. E. & Martin, U. (2001). Analysis of potential porcine endogenous retrovirus (PERV) transmission in a whole-organ xenotransplantation model without interfering microchimerism. *Transplant International*, 14(1):31-37.

Lynch, R. J., Kubus, J., Chenault, R. H., Pelletier, S. J., Campbell, D. A. & Englesbe, M. J. (2008). Comparison of histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate and University of Wisconsin preservation in renal transplantation. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 8(3):567-573.

McDonald, K. J., McMillan, M. A., Rodger, R. S. C., Junor, B. J., Geddes, C. C., Douglas Briggs, J. & Jardine, A. G. (2004). Persistent dipstick haematuria following renal transplantation. *Clinical Transplantation*, 18(3):321-326.

Malavasi, L. M., Jensen-Waern, M., Augustsson, H. & Nyman, G. (2008). Changes in minimal alveolar concentration of isoflurane following treatment with medetomidine and tiletamine/zolazepam, epidural morphine or systemic buprenorphine in pigs. *Laboratory Animals*, 42(1):62-70.

Malavasi, L. M., Jensen - Waern, M., Jacobson, M., Ryden, A., Öhagen, P. & Nyman, G. (2006). Effects of extradural morphine on end-tidal isoflurane concentration and physiological variables in pigs undergoing abdominal surgery: a clinical study. *Veterinary Anaesthesia and Analgesia*, 33(5):307-312.

Martins, P. N. (2006). Learning curve, surgical results and operative complications for kidney transplantation in mice. *Microsurgery*, 26(8):590-593.

Massberg, S. & Messmer, K. (1998). The nature of ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 30(8):4217-4223.

McAnulty, J. F., Ploeg, R. J., Southard, J. H. & Belzer, F. O. (1989). Successful five-day perfusion preservation of the canine kidney. *Transplantation*, 47(1):37-41.

McBride, K. D., Fisher, R., Warnock, N., Winfield, D. A., Reed, M. W. & Gaines, P. A. (1997). A comparative analysis of radiological and surgical placement of central venous catheters. *Cardiovascular and Interventional Radiology*, 20(1):17-22.

Melin, L., Jensen-Waern, M., Johannisson, A., Ederoth, M., Katouli, M. & Wallgren, P. (1997). Development of selcted faecal microfloras and fo phagocytic and killing capacity of neutrophils in young pigs. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 54:287-300.

Menger, M. D., Pelikan, S., Steiner, D. & Messmer, K. (1992). Microvascular ischemia-reperfusion injury in striated muscle: significance of "reflow paradox". *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 263(6):H1901-H1906.

Miura, M., Fu, X., Zhang, Q. W., Remick, D. G. & Fairchild, R. L. (2001). Neutralization of Groα and macrophage inflammatory protein-2 attenuates renal ischemia/reperfusion injury. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 159(6):2137-2145.

Moberg, L., Johansson, H., Lukinius, A., Berne, C., Foss, A., Källen, R., Østraat, Ø., Salmela, K., Tibell, A., Tufveson, G., Elgue, G., Nilsson Ekdahl, K., Korsgren, O. & Nilsson, B. (2002). Production of tissue factor by pancreatic islet cells as a trigger of detrimental thrombotic reactions in clinical islet transplantation. *The Lancet*, 360(9350):2039-2045.

Moberg, L., Korsgren, O. & Nilsson, B. (2005). Neutrophilic granulocytes are the predominant cell type infiltrating pancreatic islets in contact with ABO-compatible blood. *Clinical & Experimental Immunology*, 142(1):125-131.

Moers, C., Pirenne, J., H. G. D., Paul, A. & Ploeg, R, J. (2012). Machine perfusion or cold storage in deceased-donor kidney transplantation. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 366(8):770-771.

Moers, C., Smits, J. M., Maathuis, M. J., Treckmann, J., van Gelder, F., Napieralski, B. P., van Kasterop-Kutz, M., van der Heide, J. J. H., Squifflet, J., van Heurn, E., Kirste, G. R., Rahmel, A., Leuvenink, H. G. D., Paul, A., Pirenne, J. & Ploeg, R, J. (2009). Machine perfusion or cold storage in deceased-donor kidney transplantation. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 360(1):7-19.

Montalti, R., Nardo, B., Capocasale, E., Mazzoni, M. P., Dalla Valle, R., Busi, N., Beltempo, P., Bertelli, R., Puviani, L., Pacilè, V., Fuga, G. & Faenza, A. (2005). Kidney transplantation from elderly donors: a prospective randomized study comparing celsior and UW solutions. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 37(6):2454-2455.

Nath, J., Guy, A., Smith, T. B., Cobbold, M., Inston, N. G., Hodson, J., Tennant, D. A., Ludwig, C. & Ready, A. R. (2014). Metabolomic perfusate analysis during kidney machine perfusion: The pig provides an appropriate model for human studies. *PloS one*, 9(12):e114818.

National Kidney Foundation (2015). *Antibodies and Transplantation: Everything You Wanted to Know and More*. https://www.kidney.org/atoz/content/Antibodies-and-Transplantation [2015-10-07]

National Kidney Foundation (2015). *Hemodialysis*. https://www.kidney.org/atoz/content/hemodialysis [2015-10-07]

National Kidney Foundation (2015). *Peritoneal Dialysis: What You Need to Know.* https://www.kidney.org/atoz/content/peritoneal [2015-10-07]

Nourbala, M. H., Hollisaaz, M. T., Nasiri, M., Bahaeloo-Horeh, S., Najafi, M., Araghizadeh, H., Rezaie, Y. & Lak, M. (2007). Pain affects health-related quality of life in kidney transplant recipients. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 39(4):1126-1129.

O'Malley, K. J., Cook, D. J., Roeske, L., McCarthy, J. F., Klingman, L. L., Kapoor, A., Hobart, S. M., Flechner, C. S., Modlin, D. A, Goldfarb, D. A. & Novick, A. C. (1999). Acute rejection and the flow cytometry crossmatch. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 31(1):1216-1217.

Organ Recovery Systems. *LifePort Kidney Transporter 1.1.* http://www.organ-recovery.com/lifeport-kidney-transporter/lifeport-kidney-transporter-1.1 [2015-03-20]

O'Rourke, R. W., Osorio, R. W., Freise, C. E., Lou, C. D., Garovoy, M. R., Bacchetti, P., Ascher, N. L., Melzer, J. S., Roberts, J. P. & Stock, P. G. (2000). Flow cytometry crossmatching as a predictor of acute rejection in sensitized recipients of cadaveric renal transplants. *Clinical Transplantation*, 14(2):167-173.

Park, K. M., Kim, J. I., Ahn, Y., Bonventre, A. J. & Bonventre, J. V. (2004). Testosterone is responsible for enhanced susceptibility of males to ischemic renal injury. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 279(50):52282-52292.

Patel, R. & Terasaki, P. I. (1969). Significance of the positive crossmatch test in kidney transplantation. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 280(14):735-739.

Pehböck, D., Dietrich, H., Klima, G., Paal, P., Lindner, K. H. & Wenzel, V. (2015). Anesthesia in swine – Optimizing a labaratory model to optimize translational research. *Anaesthesist*, 64:65-70.

Pelander, L., Ljungvall, I., Egenvall, A., Syme, H., Elliott, J., Häggström, J. (2015) Incidence of and mortality from kidney disease in over 600,000 insured Swedish dogs. *Veterinary Record*.

Penn, I. (1999). Posttransplant malignancies. Transplantation Proceedings, 31(1):1260-1262.

Pennington, L. (1992). Renal transplantation in swine. I: Swindle, M. *Swine as Models in Biomedical Research*. Iowa State University Press, pp.35-43.

Pereira-Sampaio, M. A., Favorito, L. A. & Sampaio, F. J. (2004). Pig kidney: anatomical relationships between the intrarenal arteries and the kidney collecting system. Applied study for urological research and surgical training. *The Journal of Urology*, 172(5):2077-2081.

Petechuk, D. (2006). Organ Transplantation. Ames: USA Greenwood Press, pp3-24.

Pig Win (2014). *Gård & Djurhälsan*. http://www.gardochdjurhalsan.se/sv/winpig/medeltal-och-topplistor/medeltal-suggor/ [2015-11-22]

Pratt, J. R., Basheer, S. A. & Sacks, S. H. (2002). Local synthesis of complement component C3 regulates acute renal transplant rejection. *Nature Medicine*, *8*(6)582-587.

Regazzi, M. B., Alessiani, M., Reggiani, P., Gatti, S., Spada, M., Iacona, I., Rossi, G. & Tzakis, A. (1997). Pharmacokinetics of FK506 and mycophenolic acid in experimental and clinical intestinal transplantation. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 29(3):1857-1860.

Rigler, A. A., Vizjak, A., Ferluga, D., Kandus, A. & Buturović-Ponikvar, J. (2013). Ultrasonography parameters and histopathology findings in transplanted kidney. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 45(4):1630-1634.

Rijkmans, B. G., Buurman, W. A. & Kootstra, G. (1984). Six-day canine kidney preservation: hypothermic perfusion combined with isolated blood perfusion. *Transplantation*, 37(2):130-133.

Rood, P. P., Bottino, R., Balamurugan, A. N., Smetanka, C., Ayares, D., Groth, C. G., Murase, N., Cooper, D. K. & Trucco, M. (2007). Reduction of early graft loss after intraportal porcine islet transplantation in monkeys. *Transplantation*, 83(2):202-210.

Roodnat, J. I., Mulder, P. G. H., Rischen-Vos, J., Van Riemsdijk, I. C., Van Gelder, T., Zietse, R., Ijzermans, J. N. M. & Weimar, W. (2001). Proteinuria after renal transplantation affects not only graft survival but also patient survival. *Transplantation*, 72(3):438-444.

Rosen, S. & Heyman, S. N. (2001). Difficulties in understanding human "acute tubular necrosis": Limited data and flawed animal models. *Kidney International*, 60:1220-1224.

Roussi, J., Samama, M., Vaiman, M., Nichols, T., Pignaud, G., Bonneau, M., Sigman, J., deCastro, H., Griggs, T. & Drouet, L. (1996). An experimental model for testing von Willebrand factor function: successful SLA-matched crossed bone marrow transplantations between normal and von Willebrand pigs. *Experimental Hematology*, 24(5):585-591.

Satyapal, K. S., Haffejee, A. A., Singh, B., Ramsaroop, L., Robbs, J. V. & Kalideen, J. M. (2001). Additional renal arteries incidence and morphometry. *Surgical and Radiologic Anatomy*, 23(1):33-38.

Salahudeen, A. K., Haider, N. & May, W. (2004). Cold ischemia and the reduced long-term survival of cadaveric renal allografts. *Kidney International*, 65(2):713-718.

Sampaio, F. J. & Aragao, A. H. (1990). Anatomical relationship between the renal venous arrangement and the kidney collecting system. *The Journal of Urology*, 144(5):1089-1093.

Sampaio, F. J. & Passos, M. A. R. F. (1992). Renal arteries: anatomic study for surgical and radiological practice. *Surgical and Radiologic Anatomy*, 14(2):113-117.

Sampaio, M. S., Cho, Y. W., Qazi, Y., Bunnapradist, S., Hutchinson, I. V. & Shah, T. (2012). Posttransplant malignancies in solid organ adult recipients: an analysis of the US National Transplant Database. *Transplantation*, 94(10):990-998.

Schumacher, M., Van Vliet, B. N. & Ferrari, P. (2003). Kidney transplantation in rats: an appraisal of surgical techniques and outcome. *Microsurgery*, 23(4):387-394.

Sedigh, A., Tufveson, G., Bäckman, L., Biglarnia, A.-R. & Lorant, T. (2013). Initial experience with hypothermic machine perfusion of kidneys from deceased donors in the Uppsala region in Sweden. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 45:1168-1171.

Shrestha, A., Shrestha, A., Basarab-Horwath, C., McKane, W., Shreshta, B. & Raftery, A. (2010). Quality of life following live donor renal transplantation: A single centre experience. *Annals of Transplantation*, 15(2):5-10.

Shrestha, B., Haylor, J., & Raftery, A. (2015). Historical perspectives in kidney transplantation: an updated review. *Progress in Transplantation*, 25(1): 64-76.

Sintchak, M. D., Fleming, M. A., Futer, O., Raybuck, S. A., Chambers, S. P., Caron, P. R., Murcko, M. A. & Wilson, K. P. (1996). Structure and mechanism of inosine monophosphate dehydrogenase in complex with the immunosuppressant mycophenolic acid. *Cell*, 85(6):921-930.

Skoskiewicz, M., Chase, C., Winn, H. J. & Russell, P. S. (1973). Kidney transplants between mice of graded immunogenetic diversity. In *Transplantation Proceedings*, 5(1):721-725.

Smith, A. C. & Swindle, M. M. (2006). Preparation of Swine for the Laboratory. *ILAR Journal*, 47(4):358-363.

Snoeijs, M. G., Matthijsen, R. A., Seeldrayers, S., Marcus, M. A., Daemen, J. W. H., Peutz-Kootstra, C. J., Buurman, W. A., Schurink, G. W. H. & van Heurn, L. E. (2011). Autologous transplantation of ischemically injured kidneys in pigs. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 171(2):844-850.

Snoeijs, M. G., Vink, H., Voesten, N., Christiaans, M. H., Daemen, J. H., Peppelenbosch, A. G., Tordoir, J. H., Peutz-Kootstra, C. J., Buurman, W. A., Schurink, G. W. & van Heurn, L. W. (2010). Acute ischemic injury to the renal microvasculature in human kidney transplantation. *American Journal of Physiology-Renal Physiology*, 299:1134-1140. Soler, M. J., Mir, M., Rodriguez, E., Orfila, A., Munne, A., Vázquez, S., Lloveras, J. & Puig, J. M. (2005). Recurrence of IgA nephropathy and Henoch-Schönlein purpura after kidney transplantation: risk factors and graft survival. *Transplantation Proceedings*, 37(9:3705-3709.

Southard, J. H., Van Gulik, T. M., Ametani, M. S., Vreugdenhil, P. K., Lindell, S. L., Pienaar, B. L. & Belzer, F. O. (1990). Important components of the UW solution. *Transplantation*, 49(2):251-257.

Squires, R. A. (2006). Labaratory evaluation of renal disorders. I: Villiers, E. & Blackwood, L. *BSAVA Manual of Canine and Feline Clinical Pathology*, 2nd ed. British Small Animal Veterinary Association, pp.169-183.

Steffey, E. P., Baggot, J. D., Eisele, J. H., Willits, N., Woliner, M. J., Jarvis, K. A., Elliott, A. R. & Tagawa, M. (1994). Morphine-isoflurane interaction in dogs, swine and Rhesus monkeys. *Journal of Veterinary Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, 17(3):202-210.

Stewart, Z. A., Lonze, B. E., Warren, D. S., Dagher, N. N., Singer, A. L., Montgomery, R. A. & Segev, D. L. (2009). Histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate (HTK) is associated with reduced graft survival of deceased donor kidney transplants. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 9(5):1048-1054.

Sturgess, K. (2013) Notes on Feline Internal Medicine, 2nd edition. Wiley Blackwell, p229.

Swindle, M. M. (2008) Anesthesia and analgesia in swine. Sinclair Research, 7 pages.

Swindle, M. M. & Smith, A. C. (2013). Best practices for performing experimental surgery in swine. *Journal of Investigative Surgery*, 26:63-71.

Teramura, Y. & Iwata, H. (2011). Improvement of graft survival by surface modification with poly (ethylene glycol)-lipid and urokinase in intraportal islet transplantation. *Transplantation*, 91(3):271-278.

Terasaki, P. I., Cecka, J. M., Gjertson, D. W. & Takemoto, S. (1995). High survival rates of kidney transplants from spousal and living unrelated donors. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 333(6):333-336.

The Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network. Hompage. [online] (2015) Accessed: http://optn.transplant.hrsa.gov/ [2015-10-15]

Thuillier, R., Renard, C., Rogel-Gaillard, C., Demars, J., Milan, D., Forestier, L., Ouldmoulene, A., Goujon, J. M., Badet, L & Hauet, T. (2011). Effect of polyethylene glycol-based preservation solutions on graft injury in experimental kidney transplantation. *British Journal of Surgery*, 98:368-378.

Thurman, J. M., Lucia, M. S., Ljubanovic, D. & Holers, V. M. (2005). Acute tubular necrosis is characterized by activation of the alternative pathway of complement. *Kidney International*, 67(2):524-530.

Tian, Y., Chen, J., Gaspert, A., Segerer, S., Clavien, P. A., Wüthrich, R. P. & Fehr, T. (2010). Kidney transplantation in mice using left and right kidney grafts. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 163(2):e91-e97.

Tizard, I. R. (2009). Neutrophils and their products. *Veterinary Immunology*, 8th ed. Elsevier Health Sciences, pp28-40.

Tizard, I.R. (2009) The complement system. *Veterinary Immunology*, 8th ed. Elsevier Health Sciences, p58.

Ullman, E. (1902). Experimentelle Nierentransplantation. Wien Klin Wochenschr, 15:281.

UNOS Policy 3.5 (2002). Allocation of Cadaveric Kidneys.

United States Renal Data System. USRDS Annual Data Report 2014, volume 1. http://www.usrds.org/adr.aspx [2015-10-15]

van den Berg, B. M., Vink, H. & Spaan, J. A. (2003). The endothelial glycocalyx protects against myocardial edema. *Circulation Research*, 92(6):592-594.

Vincenti, F., Friman, S., Scheuermann, E., Rostaing, L., Jenssen, T., Campistol, J. M., Uchida, K., Pescovitz, M. D., Marchetti, P., Tuncer, M., Citterio, F., Wiecek, A. Chadban, S., El-Shahawy, M., Budde, K. & Goto, N. (2007). Results of an international, randomized trial comparing glucose metabolism disorders and outcome with cyclosporine versus tacrolimus. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 7(6):1506-1514.

Vink, H. & Duling, B. R. (2000). Capillary endothelial surface layer selectively reduces plasma solute distribution volume. *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 278(1):H285-H289.

Wolfe, R. A., Ashby, V. B., Milford, E. L., Ojo, A. O., Ettenger, R. E., Agodoa, L. Y., Held, P. J. & Port, F. K. (1999). Comparison of mortality in all patients on dialysis, patients on dialysis awaiting transplantation, and recipients of a first cadaveric transplant. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 341(23):1725-1730.

Yang, Y., Yang, G., & Schmidt, E. P. (2013). In vivo measurement of the mouse pulmonary endothelial surface layer. *Journal of Visualized Experiments*, 72, e50322, 10 pages.

Yarlagadda, S. G., Coca, S. G., Formica Jr, R. N., Poggio, E. D. & Parikh, C. R. (2009). Association between delayed graft function and allograft and patient survival: as systemic review and metaanalysis. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 24:1039-1047.

Zádori, G., Kovács, D. Á., Fedor, R., Kanyári, Z., Zsom, L., Asztalos, L., & Nemes, B. (2015). Results of expanded-criteria donor kidneys: A single-center experience in Hungary. *Transplantation proceedings*, 47(7):2189-2191.

Zeltner, A. (2013). Guide for the implantation of catheters in the Göttingen minipig using the Seldinger technique. Ellegaard Göttingen Minipigs. Accessed: http://minipigs.dk/fileadmin/filer/Education\_package\_New/Guide\_for\_the\_implantation\_of\_catheters. pdf [2016-01-18]

Zhou, W., Farrar, C. A., Abe, K., Pratt, J. R., Marsh, J. E., Wang, Y., Stahl, G. L. & Sacks, S. H. (2000). Predominant role for C5b-9 in renal ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 105(10):1363-1371.

Zonta, S., Lovisetto, F., Lorenzo, C., Abbiati, F., Alessiani, M., Dionigi, P. & Zonta, A. (2005). Uretero-neocystostomy in a swine model of kidney transplantation: a new technique. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 124(2):250-255.